

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan High Option (PDP) Standard Option (PDP) 2026





Evidence of Coverage for 2026:

Your Medicare Drug Coverage as a Member of *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan (PDP)*

This document gives the details of your Medicare drug coverage from January 1 – December 31, 2026. **This** is an important legal document. Keep it in a safe place.

This document explains your benefits and rights. Use this document to understand:

- Our plan premium and cost sharing
- Our drug benefits
- How to file a complaint if you're not satisfied with a service or treatment
- How to contact us
- Other protections required by Medicare law

For questions about this document, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711). Hours are 8:00 am – 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday. This call is free.

This plan, HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan, is offered by Hawai'i Medical Service Association (HMSA). (When this Evidence of Coverage says "we," "us," or "our," it means Hawai'i Medical Service Association (HMSA). When it says "plan" or "our plan," it means HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan.)

Benefits, premiums, deductibles, and/or copayments/coinsurance may change on January 1, 2027.

Our formulary, pharmacy network, and/or provider network may change at any time. You'll get notice about any changes that may affect you at least 30 days in advance.

S3994_1150_8700_1397502_Postal_PDP_High_Standard_C

Table of Contents

CHAPTER 1: Get	started as a member	7
SECTION 1	You're a member of HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan	7
SECTION 2	Plan Eligibility Requirements	8
SECTION 3	Important membership materials	8
SECTION 4	Your monthly costs for HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan	10
SECTION 5	More information about your monthly premium	14
SECTION 6	Keep our plan membership record up to date	17
SECTION 7	How other insurance works with our plan	18
CHAPTER 2: Pho	one numbers and resources	21
SECTION 1	HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan contacts	21
SECTION 2	Get Help from Medicare	25
SECTION 3	State Health Insurance Assistance Program (SHIP)	26
SECTION 4	Quality Improvement Organizations (QIO)	27
SECTION 5	Social Security	28
SECTION 6	Medicaid	28
SECTION 7	Programs to help people pay for prescription drugs	29
SECTION 8	Railroad Retirement Board (RRB)	32
SECTION 9	If you have group insurance or other health insurance from an employer	32
CHAPTER 3: Usi	ng plan coverage for Part D drugs	35
SECTION 1	Basic rules for our plan's Part D drug coverage	35
SECTION 2	Fill your prescription at a network pharmacy or through our plan's mail-order	
	service	
SECTION 3	Your drugs need to be on our plan's Drug List	
SECTION 4	Drugs with restrictions on coverage	
SECTION 5	What you can do if one of your drugs isn't covered the way you'd like	
SECTION 6	Our Drug List can change during the year	
SECTION 7	Types of drugs we don't cover	
SECTION 8	How to fill a prescription	
SECTION 9	Part D drug coverage in special situations	
SECTION 10	Programs on drug safely and managing medications	50

CHAPTER 4: Wh	at you pay for Part D drugs	53
SECTION 1	What you pay for Part D drugs	53
SECTION 2	Drug payment stages for HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan men	nbers55
SECTION 3	Your Part D <i>Explanation of Benefits (EOB)</i> explains which payment stage yo	
SECTION 4	There is no deductible for HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan	
SECTION 5	The Initial Coverage Stage	57
SECTION 6	The Catastrophic Coverage Stage	62
SECTION 7	What you pay for Part D vaccines	
CHAPTER 5: Ask	king us to pay our share of the costs for covered drugs	67
SECTION 1	Situations when you should ask us to pay our share for covered drugs	67
SECTION 2	How to ask us to pay you back	68
SECTION 3	We'll consider your request for payment and say yes or no	69
CHAPTER 6: You	ur rights and responsibilities	71
SECTION 1	Our plan must honor your rights and cultural sensitivities	71
SECTION 2	Your responsibilities as a member of our plan	76
CHAPTER 7: If y	ou have a problem or complaint (coverage decisions, appeals, complain	ts) 79
SECTION 1	What to do if you have a problem or concern	79
SECTION 2	Where to get more information and personalized help	79
SECTION 3	Which process to use for your problem	80
Coverage de	cisions and appeals	80
SECTION 4	A guide to coverage decisions and appeals	80
SECTION 5	Part D drugs: How to ask for a coverage decision or make an appeal	82
SECTION 6	Taking your appeal to Levels 3, 4 and 5	91
Making com	plaints	93
SECTION 7	How to make a complaint about quality of care, waiting times, customer se	-
	other concerns	93
CHAPTER 8: End	ding membership in our plan	99
SECTION 1	Ending your membership in our plan	99
SECTION 2	When can you end your membership in our plan?	99
SECTION 3	How to end your membership in our plan	101
SECTION 4	Until your membership ends, you must keep getting your drugs through ou	•
		102

Table of Contents

SECTION 5	HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan must end our plan mei	mbership in
	certain situations	102
CHAPTER 9: Leg	al notices	105
SECTION 1	Notice about governing law	105
SECTION 2	Notice about nondiscrimination	105
SECTION 3	Notice about member non-liability	106
SECTION 4	Notice about when others are responsible for injuries	107
SECTION 5	Notice about our privacy policies and practices for personal financi- required by law	
SECTION 6	Notice about Medicare Secondary Payer subrogation rights	108
SECTION 7	Notice about Subrogation and Third Party Liability	108
SECTION 8	Notice about Reporting Fraud, Waste, and Abuse	110
CHAPTER 10: De	efinitions	111

CHAPTER 1:

Get started as a member

SECTION 1 You're a member of HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan

Section 1.1 You're enrolled in *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan*, which is a Medicare Drug Plan

You're covered by Original Medicare or another health plan for your health care coverage, and you chose to get your Medicare drug coverage through our plan, *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan*.

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan is a Medicare drug plan (PDP). Like all Medicare plans, this Medicare drug plan is approved by Medicare and run by a private company.

Section 1.2 Legal information about the Evidence of Coverage

This *Evidence of Coverage* is part of our contract with you about how *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* covers your care. Other parts of this contract include your enrollment form, the *List of Covered Drugs* (formulary), and any notices you get from us about changes to your coverage or conditions that affect your coverage. These notices are sometimes called *riders* or *amendments*.

The contract is in effect for the months you're enrolled in *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* between January 1, 2026, and December 31, 2026.

Medicare allows us to make changes to plans we offer each calendar year. This means we can change the costs and benefits of *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* after December 31, 2026. We can also choose to stop offering our plan in your service area, after December 31, 2026.

Medicare (the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services) must approve *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* each year. You can continue to get Medicare coverage as a member of our plan as long as we choose to continue offering our plan and Medicare renews approval of our plan.

SECTION 2 Plan Eligibility Requirements

Section 2.1 Eligibility Requirements

You're eligible for membership in our plan as long as you meet all these conditions:

- You have Medicare Part A or Medicare Part B (or you have both Part A and Part B)
- You live in our geographic service area (described in Section 2.2). People who are incarcerated aren't considered to be living in the geographic service area, even if they're physically located in it.
- You're a United States citizen or lawfully present in the United States

Section 2.2 Plan service area for HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan is only available to people who live in our plan service area. To stay a member of our plan, you must continue to live in our service area. The service area is described below.

Our service area includes all 50 states, the District of Columbia, and the territory of Puerto Rico.

If you move out of our plan's service area, you can't stay a member of this plan. Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) to see if we have a plan in your new area. When you move, you'll have a Special Enrollment Period to either switch to Original Medicare or enroll in a Medicare health or drug plan in your new location.

If you move or change your mailing address, it's also important to call Social Security. Call Social Security at 1-800-772-1213 (TTY users call 1-800-325-0778).

Section 2.3 U.S. citizen or lawful presence

You must be a U.S. citizen or lawfully present in the United States to be a member of a Medicare health plan. Medicare (the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services) will notify *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* if you're not eligible to stay a member of our plan. *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* must disenroll you if you don't meet this requirement.

SECTION 3 Important membership materials

Section 3.1 Our plan membership card

Use your membership card for prescription drugs you get at network pharmacies. You should also show the provider your Medicaid card, if you have one. Sample membership card:

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan High Option



HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan Standard Option



Carry your card with you at all times and remember to show your card when you get covered drugs. If our plan membership card is damaged, lost, or stolen, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) right away and we'll send you a new card.

You may need to use your red, white, and blue Medicare card to get covered medical care and services under Original Medicare.

Section 3.2 Pharmacy Directory

The *Pharmacy Directory* https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare lists our network pharmacies. **Network pharmacies** are pharmacies that agree to fill covered prescriptions for our plan members. Use the *Pharmacy Directory* to find the network pharmacy you want to use. Go to Chapter 3, Section 2.5 for information on when you can use pharmacies that aren't in our plan's network.

If you don't have a *Pharmacy Directory*, you can ask for a copy from Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711). You can also find this information on our website at https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare

Section 3.3 Drug List (formulary)

Our plan has a *List of Covered Drugs* (also called the Drug List or formulary). It tells which prescription drugs are covered under the Part D benefit included in *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan*. The drugs on this list are selected by our plan, with the help of doctors and pharmacists. The Drug List must meet Medicare's requirements. Drugs with negotiated prices under the Medicare Drug Price Negotiation Program will be included on your Drug List unless they have been removed and replaced as described in Chapter 3, Section 6. Medicare approved the *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* Drug List.

The Drug List also tells if there are any rules that restrict coverage for a drug.

We'll give you a copy of the Drug List. To get the most complete and current information about which drugs are covered, visit https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare or call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

SECTION 4 Your monthly costs for HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan

	High Option Your Costs in 2026	Standard Option Your Costs in 2026
Monthly plan premium*	Contact your employer group plan benefit administrator	Contact your employer group plan benefit administrator
* Your premium can be higher or lower than this amount. Go to Section 4.1 for details.		
Part D drug coverage deductible (Go to Chapter 4 Section 4 for details.)	\$0	\$0
Part D drug coverage (Go to Chapter 4 for details, including	Cost sharing during the Initial Coverage Stage:	Cost sharing during the Initial Coverage Stage:
Yearly Deductible, Initial Coverage, and Catastrophic Coverage Stages.)	Drug Tier 1: \$7 copayment Drug Tier 2: \$20 copayment Drug Tier 3: \$20 copayment You pay the lesser of \$35 and 25% per month supply of each covered insulin product on this tier.	Drug Tier 1: \$7 copayment Drug Tier 2: 25% of the cost up to \$100 Drug Tier 3: 25% of the cost up to \$100 You pay the lesser of \$35 and 25% per month supply of each covered insulin product on this tier.

High Option Your Costs in 2026	Standard Option Your Costs in 2026
Drug Tier 4: \$70 copayment Drug Tier 5: \$80 copayment You pay the lesser of \$35 and 25% per month supply of each covered insulin product on this tier.	Drug Tier 4: 40% of the cost up to \$600 Drug Tier 5: \$200 copayment You pay the lesser of \$35 and 25% per month supply of each covered insulin product on this tier.
Catastrophic Coverage Stage: During this payment stage, you pay nothing for your covered Part D drugs. You may have cost sharing for drugs that are covered under our enhanced benefit.	Catastrophic Coverage Stage: During this payment stage, you pay nothing for your covered Part D drugs. You may have cost sharing for drugs that are covered under our enhanced benefit.

Your costs may include the following:

- Plan Premium (Section 4.1)
- Monthly Medicare Part B Premium (Section 4.2)
- Part D Late Enrollment Penalty (Section 4.3)
- Income Related Monthly Adjusted Amount (Section 4.4)
- Medicare Prescription Payment Plan Amount (Section 4.5)

Section 4.1 Plan Premium

As a member of our plan, you pay a monthly plan premium.

Your coverage is provided through a contract with your current employer or former employer or union. Contact the employer's or union's benefits administrator for information about our plan premium.

If you *already* get help from one of these programs, **the information about premiums in this** *Evidence of Coverage* **may not apply to you**. We sent you a separate insert, called the *Evidence of Coverage Rider for People Who Get Extra Help Paying for Prescription Drugs* (also known as the *Low-Income Subsidy Rider* or the *LIS Rider*), which tells you about your drug coverage. If you don't have this insert, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) and ask for the *LIS Rider*.

In some situations, our plan premium could be less

There are programs to help people with limited resources pay for their drugs. These include Extra Help and State Pharmaceutical Assistance Programs. Learn more about these programs in Chapter 2, Section 7. If you qualify, enrolling in the program might lower your monthly plan premium.

Medicare Part B and Part D premiums differ for people with different incomes. If you have questions about these premiums, check your copy of *Medicare & You 2026* handbook in the section called *2025 Medicare Costs*. Download a copy from the Medicare website at (https://www.medicare.gov/medicare-and-you) or order a printed copy by phone at 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227). TTY users call 1-877-486-2048.

Section 4.2 Monthly Medicare Part B Premium

Many members are required to pay other Medicare premiums

In addition to paying the monthly plan premium, **you must continue paying your Medicare premiums to stay a member of our plan.** This includes your premium for Part B. You may also pay a premium for Part A if you aren't eligible for premium-free Part A.

Section 4.3 Part D Late Enrollment Penalty

Some members are required to pay a Part D **late enrollment penalty**. The Part D late enrollment penalty is an additional premium that must be paid for Part D coverage if at any time after your initial enrollment period is over, there was a period of 63 days or more in a row when you didn't have Part D or other creditable prescription drug coverage. Creditable prescription drug coverage is coverage that meets Medicare's minimum standards since it is expected to pay, on average, at least as much as Medicare's standard drug coverage. The cost of the late enrollment penalty depends on how long you went without Part D or other creditable prescription drug coverage. You'll have to pay this penalty for as long as you have Part D coverage.

The Part D late enrollment penalty is added to your monthly or quarterly premium. When you first enroll in *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan*, we let you know the amount of the penalty. If you don't pay your Part D late enrollment penalty, you could lose your prescription drug benefits.

You **don't** have to pay the Part D late enrollment penalty if:

- You get Extra Help from Medicare to help pay your drug costs.
- You went less than 63 days in a row without creditable coverage.
- You had creditable drug coverage through another source (like a former employer, union, TRICARE, or Veterans Health Administration (VA)). Your insurer or human resources department will tell you each year if your drug coverage is creditable coverage. You may get this information in a letter or in a newsletter from that plan. Keep this information because you may need it if you join a Medicare drug plan later.

- **Note:** Any letter or notice must state that you had creditable prescription drug coverage that is expected to pay as much as Medicare's standard drug plan pays.
- Note: Prescription drug discount cards, free clinics, and drug discount websites aren't creditable prescription drug coverage.

Medicare determines the amount of the Part D late enrollment penalty. Here's how it works:

- If you went 63 days or more without Part D or other creditable prescription drug coverage after you were first eligible to enroll in Part D, our plan will count the number of full months you didn't have coverage. The penalty is 1% for every month that you did not have creditable coverage. For example, if you go 14 months without coverage, the penalty percentage will be 14%.
- Then Medicare determines the amount of the average monthly premium for Medicare drug plans in the nation from the previous year (national base beneficiary premium). For 2026, this average premium amount is \$38.99.
- To calculate your monthly penalty, multiply the penalty percentage by the national base beneficiary premium and round to the nearest 10 cents. In the example here, it would be 14% times \$38.99, which equals \$5.4586. This rounds to \$5.50. This amount would be added to the monthly premium for someone with a Part D late enrollment penalty.

Three important things to know about the monthly Part D late enrollment penalty:

- **The penalty may change each year** because the national base beneficiary premium can change each year.
- You'll continue to pay a penalty every month for as long as you're enrolled in a plan that has Medicare Part D drug benefits, even if you change plans.
- If you're *under* 65 and enrolled in Medicare, the Part D late enrollment penalty will reset when you turn 65. After age 65, your Part D late enrollment penalty will be based only on the months you don't have coverage after your initial enrollment period for aging into Medicare.

If you disagree about your Part D late enrollment penalty, you or your representative can ask for a review. Generally, you must ask for this review within 60 days from the date on the first letter you get stating you have to pay a late enrollment penalty. However, if you were paying a penalty before you joined our plan, you may not have another chance to ask for a review of that late enrollment penalty.

Important: Don't stop paying your Part D late enrollment penalty while you're waiting for a review of the decision about your late enrollment penalty. If you do, you could be disenrolled for failure to pay our plan premiums.

Section 4.4 Income Related Monthly Adjustment Amount

Some members may be required to pay an extra charge, known as the Part D Income Related Monthly Adjustment Amount (IRMAA). The extra charge is calculated using your modified adjusted gross income as reported on your IRS tax return from 2 years ago. If this amount is above a certain amount, you'll pay the standard premium amount and the additional IRMAA. For more information on the extra amount you may have to pay based on your income, visit Medicare.gov/drug-coverage-part-d/costs-for-medicare-drug-coverage/monthly-premium-for-drug-plans.

If you have to pay an extra IRMAA, Social Security, not your Medicare plan, will send you a letter telling you what that extra amount will be. The extra amount will be withheld from your Social Security, Railroad Retirement Board, or Office of Personnel Management benefit check, no matter how you usually pay our plan premium, unless your monthly benefit isn't enough to cover the extra amount owed. If your benefit check isn't enough to cover the extra amount, you'll get a bill from Medicare. You must pay the extra IRMAA to the government. It can't be paid with your monthly plan premium. If you don't pay the extra IRMAA, you'll be disenrolled from our plan and lose prescription drug coverage.

If you disagree about paying an extra IRMAA, you can ask Social Security to review the decision. To find out how to do this, call at Social Security at 1-800-772-1213 (TTY users call 1-800-325-0778).

Section 4.5 Medicare Prescription Payment Plan Amount

If you are participating in the Medicare Prescription Payment Plan, each month you'll pay our plan premium (if you have one) and you'll get a bill from your health or drug plan for your prescription drugs (instead of paying the pharmacy). Your monthly bill is based on what you owe for any prescriptions you get, plus your previous month's balance, divided by the number of months left in the year.

Chapter 2, Section 7 tells more about the Medicare Prescription Payment Plan. If you disagree with the amount billed as part of this payment option, you can follow the steps in Chapter 7 to make a complaint or appeal.

SECTION 5 More information about your monthly premium

Section 5.1 How to pay our plan premium

Your coverage is provided through a contract with your current employer or former employer or union. Please contact the employer's or union's benefits administrator for information about your plan premium.

There are four ways you can pay our plan premium.

Option 1: Pay by check or in person

You may pay your monthly plan premium directly to our plan with cash, a check, or credit card. You can drop off a check in person at your nearest Neighborhood Center. Cash payments can only be made in person at our Neighborhood Centers. Checks can also be mailed to:

Hawaiʻi Medical Service Association P.O. Box 29810 Honolulu, HI 96820-2210

Your cash, check, or credit card payments must be received by the fifth day of the month. Checks should be made payable to HMSA. We will send you a bill monthly. To help us process your payment timely, please include your bill stub with your check and write your member ID number on your check.

If you are submitting a payment for multiple accounts, please include either both bill stubs or both member ID numbers and Account Numbers which is located on the upper right hand of your premium billing statement with the check and clear instructions on how much you would like credited to each account with your payment. If you choose your bank's bill payment service (sometimes called "online bill pay"), please ensure that your bank includes your member ID number and Account Number on the check. We can only accept payment for one account per check received if paying by bill payment service.

Option 2: Have our premium paid directly from your bank account

You can have your monthly plan premium automatically withdrawn from your bank checking or savings account each month. If you don't currently have your monthly plan premium automatically withdrawn from your bank account but you want to, call Membership Services and ask about HMSA's Automatic Payment Service. This Automatic Payment Service is available only through banks located within the state of Hawaii.

Or, simply complete the HMSA Medicare Advantage Plans Automatic Payments form that can be found at www.hmsa.com/help-center/need-a-form/. Processing can take up to 30 days. Deductions will occur on the fifth day of every month or the following business day if the fifth day falls on a weekend or holiday.

Option 3: Set up online bill pay

You can sign up for My Account using your HMSA membership card. In My Account, you can set up elnvoice Connect to make a one-time payment or recurring payments. Please visit our website at www.hmsa.com/payonline for more information.

Register on www.HMSA.com:

Your My Account allows you to view claims, update personal information, and manage your health plan with ease. To sign up:

• Go to www.hmsa.com and click My Account Login.

- Click Create an Account and follow the instructions.
- You will need your subscriber ID number from your HMSA membership card and a valid email address to complete registration. For an example of the HMSA membership card, see Section 3.1.

Go paperless! You have the option to schedule a one-time payment or to set up recurring payments. You can also have notifications and bills emailed to you or view them in My Account. This is a completely free service to HMSA members and there are no additional charges for online payments.

To sign up for automatic payments:

- Log into your My Account using your Email Address and Password
- Click on Profile and select Pay My Bill. This will show a PDF copy of your bills and payment history.
- Add a form of payment on Payment Accounts using a Debit Card, Credit Card, US Checking Account, or US Savings Account.
- Then go to Automatic Payments to schedule the payment method to pay your bill every 1st of the month.

Option 4: Have our plan premiums deducted from your monthly Social Security check

The Social Security deduction may take two or more months to begin after Social Security approves the deduction. In most cases, if Social Security accepts your request for automatic deduction, the first deduction from your Social Security benefit will include all premiums due from the point withholding begins. SSA only deducts plan premium amounts below \$300.

Changing the way you pay your plan premium. If you decide to change how you pay your plan premium, it can take up to 3 months for your new payment method to take effect. While we process your new payment method, you're still responsible for making sure your plan premium is paid on time. To change your payment method, send your written request to:

HMSA

ATTN: Membership Services P.O. Box 860 Honolulu, HI 96808-0860

Or you may call HMSA's Membership Services at (808) 948-6174 on Oahu or 1-800-782-4672 toll-free on the Neighbor Islands or U.S. Mainland. TTY users should call 711.

If you have trouble paying your plan premium

Your coverage is provided through a contract with your current employer or former employer or union. Please contact the employer's or union's benefits administrator for information about your plan premium.

Chapter 1 Get started as a member

Your plan premium is due in our office by the fifth day of the month. If we don't get your payment by the fifth day of the month, we'll send you a notice letting you know our plan membership will end if we don't get your plan premium within 30 days. If you owe a Part D late enrollment penalty, you must pay the penalty to keep your drug coverage.

If you have trouble paying your premium on time, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) to see if we can direct you to programs that will help with your plan premium.

If we end your membership because you did not pay your plan premium, you'll have health coverage under Original Medicare. You may not be able to get Part D drug coverage until the following year if you enroll in a new plan during the Open Enrollment Period. (If you go without creditable drug coverage for more than 63 days, you may have to pay a Part D late enrollment penalty for as long as you have Part D coverage.)

At the time we end your membership, you may still owe us for unpaid premiums. If you want to enroll again in our plan (or another plan that we offer) in the future, you'll need to pay the amount you owe before you can enroll.

If you think we wrongfully ended your membership, you can make a complaint (also called a grievance). If you had an emergency circumstance out of your control that made you unable to pay your plan premium within our grace period, you can make a complaint. For complaints, we'll review our decision again. Go to Chapter 7 to learn how to make a complaint or call us at (808) 948-6174 or 1-800-782-4672 between 8:00 am to 5:00 pm, Hawaii Standard Time, Monday through Friday. TTY users call 711. You must make your complaint no later than 60 calendar days after the date your membership ends.

Section 5.2 Our monthly plan premium won't change during the year

We're not allowed to change our plan's monthly plan premium amount during the year. If the monthly plan premium changes for next year, we'll tell you in September and the new premium will take effect on January 1.

If you become eligible for Extra Help or lose your eligibility for Extra Help during the year, the part of our plan premium you have to pay may change. If you qualify for Extra Help with your drug coverage costs, Extra Help pays part of your monthly plan premiums. If you lose your eligibility for Extra Help during the year, you'll need to start paying the full monthly premium. Find out more about Extra Help in Chapter 2, Section 7.

SECTION 6 Keep our plan membership record up to date

Your membership record has information from your enrollment form, including your address and phone number. It shows your specific plan coverage.

The pharmacists in our plan's network **use your membership record to know what drugs are covered and the cost-sharing amounts.** Because of this, it is very important you help to keep your information up to date.

If you have any of these changes, let us know:

- Changes to your name, address, or phone number
- Changes in any other health coverage you have (such as from your employer, your spouse or domestic partner's employer, Workers' Compensation, or Medicaid)
- Any liability claims, such as claims from an automobile accident
- If you're admitted to a nursing home
- If your designated responsible party (such as a caregiver) changes

If any of this information changes, let us know by calling Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711). Your coverage is provided through a contract with your current employer or former employer or union. You may need to contact the employer's or union's benefits administrator to update this information.

It's also important to contact Social Security if you move or change your mailing address. Call Social Security at 1-800-772-1213 (TTY users call 1-800-325-0778).

SECTION 7 How other insurance works with our plan

Medicare requires us to collect information about any other medical or drug coverage you have so we can coordinate any other coverage with your benefits under our plan. This is called **Coordination of Benefits**.

Once a year, we'll send you a letter that lists any other medical or drug coverage we know about. Read this information carefully. If it's correct, you don't need to do anything. If the information isn't correct, or if you have other coverage that's not listed, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711). You may need to give our plan member ID number to your other insurers (once you confirm their identity) so your bills are paid correctly and on time.

When you have other insurance (like employer group health coverage), Medicare rules decide whether our plan or your other insurance pays first. The insurance that pays first (the "primary payer"), pays up to the limits of its coverage. The insurance that pays second (the "secondary payer"), only pays if there are costs left uncovered by the primary coverage. The secondary payer may not pay the uncovered costs. If you have other insurance, tell your doctor, hospital, and pharmacy.

These rules apply for employer or union group health plan coverage:

• If you have retiree coverage, Medicare pays first.

Chapter 1 Get started as a member

- If your group health plan coverage is based on your or a family member's current employment, who pays first depends on your age, the number of people employed by your employer, and whether you have Medicare based on age, disability, or End-Stage Renal Disease (ESRD):
 - o If you're under 65 and disabled and you (or your family member) are still working, your group health plan pays first if the employer has 100 or more employees or at least one employer in a multiple employer plan has more than 100 employees.
 - o If you're over 65 and you (or your spouse or domestic partner) are still working, your group health plan pays first if the employer has 20 or more employees or at least one employer in a multiple employer plan has more than 20 employees.
- If you have Medicare because of ESRD, your group health plan will pay first for the first 30 months after you become eligible for Medicare.

These types of coverage usually pay first for services related to each type:

- No-fault insurance (including automobile insurance)
- Liability (including automobile insurance)
- Black lung benefits
- Workers' compensation

Medicaid and TRICARE never pay first for Medicare-covered services. They only pay after Medicare, employer group health plans, and/or Medigap have paid.

CHAPTER 2:

Phone numbers and resources

SECTION 1 *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* contacts

For help with claims, billing, or member card questions, call or write to *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* Customer Relations. We'll be happy to help you.

Customer Relations – Contact Information		
Call	From Oahu: (808) 948-6499	
	From the Neighbor Islands and U.S. Mainland: 1-800-776-4672	
	Calls to this number are free. These numbers are available 8:00 am - 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday.	
	Customer Relations 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) also has free language interpreter services for non-English speakers.	
TTY	711	
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 8:00 am - 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday.	
Write	HMSA	
	P.O. Box 860	
	Honolulu, HI 96808-0860	
Website	https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare	

How to ask for a coverage decision or appeal

A coverage decision is a decision we make about your coverage or about the amount we pay for your Part D drugs. An appeal is a formal way of asking us to review and change a coverage decision. For more information on how to ask for coverage decisions or appeals about your Part D drugs, go to Chapter 7.

Coverage Decision	ons for Part D drugs – Contact Information
Call	1-833-266-8150 for standard and fast decisions, formulary and utilization management exceptions.
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.
TTY	711
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.
Fax	1-855-633-7673 or after business hours, call the toll-free number above. Be sure to ask for a "fast", "expedited", or "24-hour" review.
Write	Medicare Coverage Determinations
	P.O. Box 52000 MC109
	Phoenix, AZ 85072-2000
Website	https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare

Appeals for Part D dr	ugs – Contact Information
Call (During Business	From Oahu: (808) 948-5090
Hours)	From the Neighbor Islands and U.S. Mainland: 1-800-462-2085
	Calls to these numbers are free. These numbers are available 8:00 am - 8:00 pm, Monday through Friday.
Call (After Business	(808) 948-6483
Hours)	Requests for fast appeals only. This is not a Customer Relations number. Calls to this number are not free.
ТТҮ	711
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 8:00 am - 8:00 pm, Monday through Friday or after business hours.
Fax	(808) 952-7546
	Send the fax to the attention of: HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan Appeals Coordinator.
Write	HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan Attention: Appeals Coordinator P.O. Box 1958
	Honolulu, HI 96805-1958
Website	https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare

How to make a complaint

You can make a complaint about us or one of our network pharmacies, including a complaint about the quality of your care. This type of complaint doesn't involve coverage or payment disputes. For more information on how to make a complaint, go to Chapter 7.

Complaints – Contact Information	
Call	From Oahu: (808) 948-6499
	From the Neighbor Islands and U.S. Mainland: 1-800-776-4672
	Calls to this number are free. These numbers are available 8:00 am to 8:00 pm, Monday through Friday.
TTY	711 Calls to this number are free. These numbers are available 8:00 am to 8:00 pm, Monday through Friday.
Fax	(808) 948-6433
Write	HMSA P.O. Box 860 Honolulu, HI 96808-0860
Medicare website	To submit a complaint about HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan directly to Medicare, go to www.Medicare.gov/MedicareComplaintForm/home.aspx.

How to ask us to pay our share of the cost of a drug you got

If you got a bill or paid for drugs (like a pharmacy bill) you think we should pay for, you may need to ask our plan for reimbursement or to pay the pharmacy bill. Go to Chapter 5 for more information.

If you send us a payment request and we deny any part of your request, you can appeal our decision. Go to Chapter 7 for more information.

Payment Requests – Contact Information	
Call	1-833-266-8150
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.
TTY	711
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.
Write	Medicare Part D Paper Claim
	P.O. Box 52066
	Phoenix, AZ 85072-2066
Website	https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare

SECTION 2 Get Help from Medicare

Medicare is the Federal health insurance program for people 65 years of age or older, some people under age 65 with disabilities, and people with End-Stage Renal Disease (permanent kidney failure requiring dialysis or a kidney transplant).

The federal agency in charge of Medicare is the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). This agency contracts with Medicare Prescription Drug Plans, including our plan.

Medicare	 Contact Information
Call	1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227)
	Calls to this number are free.
	24 hours a day, 7 days a week.
TTY	1-877-486-2048
	This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties hearing or speaking.

Medicare	– Contact Information
	Calls to this number are free.
Chat Live	Chat live at www.Medicare.gov/talk-to-someone.
Write	Write to Medicare at PO Box 1270, Lawrence, KS 66044
Website	www.Medicare.gov
	Get information about the Medicare health and drug plans in your area, including what they cost and what services they provide.
	• Find Medicare-participating doctors or other health care providers and suppliers.
	 Find out what Medicare covers, including preventive services (like screenings, shots or vaccines, and yearly "Wellness" visits).
	Get Medicare appeals information and forms.
	 Get information about the quality of care provided by plans, nursing homes, hospitals, doctors, home health agencies, dialysis facilities, hospice centers, inpatient rehabilitation facilities, and long-term care hospitals. Look up helpful websites and phone numbers.
	You can also visit www.Medicare.gov to tell Medicare about any complaints you have about HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan.
	To submit a complaint to Medicare, go to www.Medicare.gov/MedicareComplaintForm/home.aspx. Medicare takes your complaints seriously and will use this information to help improve the quality of the Medicare program.

SECTION 3 State Health Insurance Assistance Program (SHIP)

The State Health Insurance Assistance Program (SHIP) is a government program with trained counselors in every state that offers free help, information, and answers to your Medicare questions. In Hawaii, the SHIP is called Hawaii SHIP.

Hawaii SHIP is an independent state program (not connected with any insurance company or health plan) that gets money from the Federal government to give free local health insurance counseling to people with Medicare.

Hawaii SHIP counselors can help you understand your Medicare rights, help you make complaints about your medical care or treatment, and straighten out problems with your Medicare bills. Hawaii SHIP counselors can also help you with Medicare questions or problems, help you understand your Medicare plan choices, and answer questions about switching plans.

Hawaii SHIP – Contact Information	
Call	From Oahu: (808) 586-7299
	From the Neighbor Islands: 1-888-875-9229
	Calls to these numbers are free.
TTY	1-866-810-4379
	This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties with hearing or speaking.
	Calls to this number are free.
Write	Hawaii SHIP Executive Office on Aging
	Hawaii State Department of Health
	No. 1 Capitol District
	250 South Hotel St. Suite 406
	Honolulu, HI 96813-2831
Website	www.hawaiiship.org

SECTION 4 Quality Improvement Organizations (QIO)

A designated Quality Improvement Organization (QIO) serves people with Medicare in each state. For Hawaii, the Quality Improvement Organization is called Commence Health.

Commence Health has a group of doctors and other health care professionals paid by Medicare to check on and help improve the quality of care for people with Medicare. Commence Health is an independent organization. It is not connected with our plan.

Contact Commence Health if you have a complaint about the quality of care you got. For example, you can contact Commence Health if you were given the wrong medication or if you were given medications that interact in a negative way.

Commence Health (Hawaii's Quality Improvement Organization – Contact Information	
Call	1-877-588-1123
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available Monday-Friday: 9:00 am - 5:00 pm (local time)
	Sat/Sun and Holidays: 10:00 a.m 4:00 p.m. (local time)
	24 hour voicemail service is available
TTY	711

Commence Health (Hawaii's Quality Improvement Organization – Contact Information	
	This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties with hearing or speaking.
Website	www.livantaqio.com/en/states/hawaii

SECTION 5 Social Security

Social Security determines Medicare eligibility and handles Medicare enrollment. Social Security is also responsible for determining who has to pay an extra amount for Part D drug coverage because they have a higher income. If you got a letter from Social Security telling you that you have to pay the extra amount and have questions about the amount or if your income went down because of a life-changing event, you can call Social Security to ask for reconsideration.

If you move or change your mailing address, contact Social Security to let them know.

Social Security- Contact Information	
1-800-772-1213	
Calls to this number are free.	
Available 8 am to 7 pm, Monday through Friday.	
Use Social Security's automated telephone services to get recorded information and conduct some business 24 hours a day.	
1-800-325-0778	
This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties with hearing or speaking.	
Calls to this number are free.	
Available 8 am to 7 pm, Monday through Friday.	
www.SSA.gov	

SECTION 6 Medicaid

Medicaid is a joint federal and state government program that helps with medical costs for certain people with limited incomes and resources. Some people with Medicare are also eligible for Medicaid. Medicaid offers programs to help people with Medicare pay their Medicare costs, such as their Medicare premiums. These **Medicare Savings Programs** include:

Chapter 2 Phone numbers and resources

- Qualified Medicare Beneficiary (QMB): Helps pay Medicare Part A and Part B premiums, and other
 cost sharing (like deductibles, coinsurance, and copayments). (Some people with QMB are also
 eligible for full Medicaid benefits (QMB+).)
- **Specified Low-Income Medicare Beneficiary (SLMB):** Helps pay Part B premiums. (Some people with SLMB are also eligible for full Medicaid benefits (SLMB+).)
- Qualifying Individual (QI): Helps pay Part B premiums.
- Qualified Disabled & Working Individuals (QDWI): Helps pay Part A premiums.

To find out more about Medicaid and Medicare Savings Programs, contact State of Hawai'i Department of Human Services Med-QUEST Division.

QUEST (Medicaid): I	Hawaii's Medicaid program – Contact Information
Call	From Oahu: (808) 524-3370
	From the Neighbor Islands and U.S. Mainland: 1-800-316-8005
	Calls to these numbers are free. These numbers are available 7:45 am - 4:30 pm, Monday through Friday, except State holidays.
TTY	711
	This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties with hearing or speaking.
Fax	For Oahu Office: (808) 587-3543
Write	QUEST Hawaii Medicaid Program P.O. Box 3490 Honolulu, HI 96811-3490
Website	www.medquest.hawaii.gov

SECTION 7 Programs to help people pay for prescription drugs

The Medicare website (www.Medicare.gov/basics/costs/help/drug-costs) has information on ways to lower your prescription drug costs. The programs below can help people with limited incomes.

Extra Help from Medicare

Medicare and Social Security have a program called Extra Help that can help pay drug costs for people with limited income and resources. If you qualify, you get help paying for your Medicare drug plan's monthly premium, yearly deductible, and copayments and coinsurance. Extra Help also counts toward your out-of-pocket costs.

If you automatically qualify for Extra Help, Medicare will mail you a purple letter to let you know. If you don't automatically qualify, you can apply anytime. To see if you qualify for getting Extra Help:

- Visit https://secure.ssa.gov/i1020/start to apply online.
- Call Social Security at 1-800-772-1213. TTY users call 1-800-325-0778.

When you apply for Extra Help, you can also start the application process for a Medicare Savings Program (MSP). These state programs provide help with other Medicare costs. Social Security will send information to your state to initiate an MSP application, unless you tell them not to on the Extra Help application.

If you qualify for Extra Help and you think that you're paying an incorrect amount for your prescription at a pharmacy, our plan has a process to help you get evidence of the right copayment amount. If you already have evidence of the right amount, we can help you share this evidence with us.

- You can contact Customer Relations. Please have the following information available: Member name, member ID number, Extra Help information (such as the subsidy level), and any written documentation you have concerning the Extra Help you are eligible to receive. Customer Relations phone numbers are on the back cover of this document.
- When we get the evidence showing the right copayment level, we'll update our system so you can pay the right amount when you get your next prescription. If you overpay your copayment, we'll pay you back either by check or a future copayment credit. If the pharmacy didn't collect your copayment and you owe them a debt, we may make the payment directly to the pharmacy. If a state paid on your behalf, we may make payment directly to the state. Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) if you have questions.

What if you have Extra Help and coverage from a State Pharmaceutical Assistance Program (SPAP)?

Many states offer help paying for prescriptions, drug plan premiums and/or other drug costs. If you're enrolled in a State Pharmaceutical Assistance Program (SPAP), Medicare's Extra Help pays first.

What if you have Extra Help and coverage from an AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP)?

The AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP) helps people living with HIV/AIDS access life-saving HIV medications. Medicare Part D drugs that are also on the ADAP formulary qualify for prescription cost-sharing help through the HIV Drug Assistance Program (HDAP).

Note: To be eligible for the ADAP in your state, people must meet certain criteria, including proof of state residence and HIV status, low income (as defined by the state), and uninsured/under-insured status. If you change plans, notify your local ADAP enrollment worker so you can continue to get help. For information on eligibility criteria, covered drugs, or how to enroll in the program, call:

HIV Drug Assistance Program (HDAP) – Contact Information	
Call	(808) 733-9360

HIV Drug Assistance Program (HDAP) – Contact Information	
	This number is available 7:45 am - 4:30 pm, Monday through Friday, except State holidays.
TTY	711 Calls to this number are free. This number is available 7:45 am - 4:30 pm, Monday through Friday, except State holidays.
Write	Hawaiʻi State Department of Health Harm Reduction Services Branch 3627 Kilauea Avenue Suite 306 Honolulu, HI 96816
Website	https://health.hawaii.gov/harmreduction/about-us/hiv-programs/hiv-medical-management-services/

State Pharmaceutical Assistance Programs

Many states have State Pharmaceutical Assistance Programs that help people pay for prescription drugs based on financial need, age, medical condition, or disabilities. Each state has different rules to provide drug coverage to its members.

The State Pharmaceutical Assistance Program (SPAP) offers to help paying drug plan premiums and/or other drug costs for elderly that are unable to qualify for Medicaid. Check online at www.medicare.gov/pharmaceutical-assistance-program/state-programs.aspx to see if your state may have a Medicare approved SPAP and if you qualify for it. If your state is not listed on the website, your state does not have a Medicare approved SPAP.

Medicare Prescription Payment Plan

The Medicare Prescription Payment Plan is a payment option that works with your current drug coverage to help you manage your out-of-pocket costs for drugs covered by our plan by spreading them across **the calendar year** (January – December). Anyone with a Medicare drug plan or Medicare health plan with drug coverage (like a Medicare Advantage plan with drug coverage) can use this payment option. **This payment option might help you manage your expenses, but it doesn't save you money or lower your drug costs. If you're participating in the Medicare Prescription Payment Plan and stay in the same Part D plan, your participation will be automatically renewed for 2026.** To learn more about this payment option, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) or visit www.Medicare.gov.

Medicare Prescription Payment Plan – Contact Information	
Call	1-855-479-3659
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.

Medicare Pres	cription Payment Plan – Contact Information				
	Customer Care also has free language interpreter services available for non- English speakers.				
TTY	711				
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.				
Write	HMSA Medicare Prescription Payment Plan P.O. Box 7 Pittsburgh, PA 15230				
Website	https://caremark.com/mppp				

SECTION 8 Railroad Retirement Board (RRB)

The Railroad Retirement Board is an independent federal agency that administers comprehensive benefit programs for the nation's railroad workers and their families. If you get your Medicare through the Railroad Retirement Board, let them know if you move or change your mailing address. For questions about your benefits from the Railroad Retirement Board, contact the agency.

Railroad Retirement B	Soard (RRB) – Contact Information		
Call	1-877-772-5772		
	Calls to this number are free.		
	Press "0" to speak with an RRB representative from 9 am to 3:30 pm, Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, and Friday, and from 9 am to 12 pm on Wednesday.		
	Press "1" to access the automated RRB HelpLine and get recorded information 24 hours a day, including weekends and holidays.		
TTY	1-312-751-4701 This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties hearing or speaking.		
	Calls to this number aren't free.		
Website	https://RRB.gov		

SECTION 9 If you have group insurance or other health insurance from an employer

If you (or your spouse or domestic partner) get benefits from your (or your spouse or domestic partner's) employer or retiree group as part of this plan, call the employer/union benefits administrator or Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) with any questions. You can ask about your (or your spouse

Chapter 2 Phone numbers and resources

or domestic partner's) employer or retiree health benefits, premiums, or the enrollment period. (Phone numbers for Customer Relations are printed on the back cover of this document.) You can call 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227) with questions about your Medicare coverage under this plan. TTY users call 1-877-486-2048.

If you have other drug coverage through your (or your spouse or domestic partner's) employer or retiree group, contact **that group's benefits administrator**. The benefits administrator can help you understand how your current drug coverage will work with our plan.

CHAPTER 3:

Using plan coverage for Part D drugs

SECTION 1 Basic rules for our plan's Part D drug coverage

In addition to your coverage for Part D drugs through our plan, Original Medicare (Medicare Part A and Part B) also covers some drugs:

- Medicare Part A covers drugs you are given during Medicare-covered stays in the hospital or in a skilled nursing facility.
- Medicare Part B also provides benefits for some drugs. Part B drugs include certain chemotherapy drugs, certain drug injections you are given during an office visit, and drugs you are given at a dialysis facility.

The two examples of drugs described above are covered by Original Medicare. (To find out more about this coverage, go to your *Medicare & You 2026* handbook.) Your Part D prescription drugs are covered under our plan.

Our plan will generally cover your drugs as long as you follow these rules:

- You must have a provider (a doctor, dentist, or other prescriber) write you a prescription that's valid under applicable state law.
- Your prescriber must not be on Medicare's Exclusion or Preclusion Lists.
- You generally must use a network pharmacy to fill your prescription (Go to Section 2) or you can fill
 your prescription through our plan's mail-order service.
- Your drug must be on our plan's Drug List (Go to Section 3).
- Your drug must be used for a medically accepted indication. A "medically accepted indication" is a
 use of the drug that is either approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) or supported by
 certain references. (Go to Section 3 in this chapter for more information about a medically accepted
 indication.)
- Your drug may require approval from our plan based on certain criteria before we agree to cover it. (Go to Section 4 for more information.)

SECTION 2 Fill your prescription at a network pharmacy or through our plan's mailorder service

In most cases, your prescriptions are covered *only* if they're filled at our plan's network pharmacies. (Go to Section 2.5 for information about when we cover prescriptions filled at out-of-network pharmacies.)

A network pharmacy is a pharmacy that has a contract with our plan to provide your covered drugs. The term "covered drugs" means all the Part D drugs that are on our plan's Drug List.

Section 2.1 Network pharmacies

Find a network pharmacy in your area

To find a network pharmacy, go to your *Pharmacy Directory*, visit our website (https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare), and/or call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

You may go to any of our network pharmacies.

If your pharmacy leaves the network

If the pharmacy you use leaves our plan's network, you'll have to find a new pharmacy in the network. To find another pharmacy in your area, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) or use the *Pharmacy Directory*. You can also find information on our website at https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare.

Specialized pharmacies

Some prescriptions must be filled at a specialized pharmacy. Specialized pharmacies include:

- Pharmacies that supply drugs for home infusion therapy. Home infusion pharmacies service all islands even though they may not be physically located on each island.
- Pharmacies that supply drugs for residents of a long-term care (LTC) facility. Usually, a LTC facility (such as a nursing home) has its own pharmacy. If you have difficulty getting Part D drugs in an LTC facility, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).
- Pharmacies that serve the Indian Health Service / Tribal / Urban Indian Health Program (not available in Puerto Rico). Except in emergencies, only Native Americans or Alaska Natives have access to these pharmacies in our network.
- Pharmacies that dispense drugs restricted by the FDA to certain locations or that require special handling, provider coordination, or education on its use. To locate a specialized pharmacy, go to your *Pharmacy* Directory https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare or call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

Section 2.2 Our plan's mail-order service

For certain kinds of drugs, you can use our plan's network mail-order service. Generally, the drugs provided through mail order are drugs you take on a regular basis, for a chronic or long-term medical condition. The drugs that aren't available through our plan's mail-order service are marked with "NM" in our Drug List.

Our plan's mail-order service allows you to order up to a 90-day supply.

To get order forms and information about filling your prescriptions by mail log on to your HMSA MyAccount and go to Drug Benefits, or call Customer Care at 1-833-266-8150. This toll-free number is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. TTY users should call 711.

Usually, a mail-order pharmacy order will be delivered to you in no more than 10 days. If the mail-order pharmacy expects the order to be delayed, they will notify you of the delay. If you need to request a rush order because of a mail-order delay, you may contact Customer Care toll-free at 1-833-266-8150 to discuss options which may include filling at a local retail pharmacy or expediting the shipping method. TTY users should call 711. Provide the representative with your ID number and prescription number(s). If you want second day or next day delivery of your medications, you may request this from the Customer Care representative for an additional charge.

New prescriptions the pharmacy gets directly from your doctor's office.

The pharmacy will automatically fill and deliver new prescriptions it gets from health care providers, without checking with you first, if either:

- You used mail-order services with this plan in the past, or
- You sign up for automatic delivery of all new prescriptions received directly from health care providers. You can ask for automatic delivery of all new prescriptions at any time by logging in to your HMSA My Account and going to Drug Benefits, or by calling Customer Care toll-free at 1-833-266-8150. TTY users should call 711.

If you get a prescription automatically by mail that you don't want, and you were not contacted to see if you wanted it before it shipped, you may be eligible for a refund.

If you used mail order in the past and don't want the pharmacy to automatically fill and ship each new prescription, contact us by logging in to your HMSA My Account and going to Drug Benefits or by calling Customer Care toll-free at 1-833-266-8150. TTY users should call 711.

If you never used our mail-order delivery and/or decide to stop automatic fills of new prescriptions, the pharmacy will contact you each time it gets a new prescription from a health care provider to see if you want the medication filled and shipped immediately. It's important to respond each time you're contacted by the pharmacy to let them know whether to ship, delay, or cancel the new prescription.

To opt out of our program that automatically prepares mail order refills, contact us by logging in to your HMSA My Account and going to Drug Benefits, or by calling Customer Care toll-free at 1-833-266-8150. TTY users should call 711.

Refills on mail-order prescriptions. For refills of your drugs, you have the option to sign up for an automatic refill program. Under this program we start to process your next refill automatically when our records show you should be close to running out of your drug. The pharmacy will contact you before shipping each refill to make sure you are in need of more medication, and you can cancel scheduled refills if you have enough medication or your medication has changed.

If you choose not to use our auto-refill program but still want the mail-order pharmacy to send you your prescription, contact your pharmacy 15 days before your current prescription will run out. This will ensure your order is shipped to you in time.

To opt out of our program that automatically prepares mail-order refills, contact us by logging in to your HMSA My Account and going to Drug Benefits, or by calling Customer Care toll-free at 1-833-266-8150. TTY users should call 711.

If you get a refill automatically by mail that you don't want, you may be eligible for a refund.

Section 2.3 How to get a long-term supply of drugs

When you get a long-term supply of drugs, your cost sharing may be lower. Our plan offers 2 ways to get a long-term supply (also called an extended supply) of maintenance drugs on our plan's Drug List. (Maintenance drugs are drugs you take on a regular basis, for a chronic or long-term medical condition.)

- 1. Some retail pharmacies in our network allow you to get a long-term supply of maintenance drugs. Your *Pharmacy Directory* at https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare tells you which pharmacies in our network can give you a long-term supply of maintenance drugs. You can also call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) for more information.
- 2. You can also get maintenance drugs through our mail-order program. Go to Section 2.3 for more information.

Section 2.4 Using a pharmacy that's not in our plan's network

Generally, we cover drugs filled at an out-of-network pharmacy *only* when you aren't able to use a network pharmacy. We also have network pharmacies outside of our service area where you can get prescriptions filled as a member of our plan. **Check first with Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711)** to see if there's a network pharmacy nearby.

We cover prescriptions filled at an out-of-network pharmacy only in these circumstances:

Prescriptions you get in connection with emergency care (does not apply outside of the U.S.).

- Prescriptions you get in connection with urgently needed care when network providers are not available (does not apply outside of the U.S.).
- Part D vaccines provided in your physician's office.
- Other in-network pharmacies do not have your prescribed drug in stock.
- A Federal Disaster or Public Health Emergency has been declared. In this case, the plan may lift restrictions on impacted areas.

Even if we do cover the drugs you get at an out-of-network pharmacy, you may still pay more than you would have paid if you had gone to an in-network pharmacy.

If you must use an out-of-network pharmacy, you'll generally have to pay the full cost (rather than your normal cost share) at the time you fill your prescription. You can ask us to reimburse you for our share of the cost. (Go to Chapter 5, Section 2 for information on how to ask our plan to pay you back.) You may be required to pay the difference between what you pay for the drug at the out-of-network pharmacy and the cost we would cover at an in-network pharmacy.

SECTION 3 Your drugs need to be on our plan's Drug List

Section 3.1 The Drug List tells which Part D drugs are covered

Our plan has a List of Covered Drugs (formulary). In this Evidence of Coverage, we call it the Drug List.

The drugs on this list are selected by our plan with the help of doctors and pharmacists. The list meets Medicare's requirements and has been approved by Medicare. The Drug List only shows drugs covered under Medicare Part D.

We generally cover a drug on our plan's Drug List as long as you follow the other coverage rules explained in this chapter and use of the drug is for a medically accepted indication. A medically accepted indication is a use of the drug that is *either*:

- Approved by the FDA for the diagnosis or condition for which it's prescribed, or.
- Supported by certain references, such as the American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information and the Micromedex DRUGDEX Information System.

The Drug List includes brand name drugs, generic drugs, and biological products (which may include biosimilars).

A brand name drug is a prescription drug sold under a trademarked name owned by the drug manufacturer. Biological products are drugs that are more complex than typical drugs. On the Drug List, when we refer to drugs, this could mean a drug or a biological product.

A generic drug is a prescription drug that has the same active ingredients as the brand name drug. Biological products have alternatives called biosimilars. Generally, generics and biosimilars work just as well as the brand name or original biological product and usually cost less. There are generic drug substitutes available for many brand name drugs and biosimilar alternatives for some original biological products. Some biosimilars are interchangeable biosimilars and, depending on state law, may be substituted for the original biological product at the pharmacy without needing a new prescription, just like generic drugs can be substituted for brand name drugs.

Go to Chapter 10 for definitions of types of drugs that may be on the Drug List.

Over-the-counter drugs

Our plan also covers certain over-the-counter drugs. Some over-the-counter drugs are less expensive than prescription drugs and work just as well. For more information, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

Drugs that aren't on the Drug List

Our plan doesn't cover all prescription drugs.

- In some cases, the law doesn't allow any Medicare plan to cover certain types of drugs. (For more information, go to Section 7.)
- In other cases, we decided not to include a particular drug on the Drug List.
- In some cases, you may be able to get a drug that's not on the Drug List. (For more information, go to Chapter 7.)

Section 3.2 5 cost-sharing tiers for drugs on the Drug List

Every drug on our plan's Drug List is in one of 5 cost-sharing tiers. In general, the higher the tier, the higher your cost for the drug:

Cost-Sharing Tier 1: Preferred Generic

Tier 1 is the lowest tier and includes preferred generic drugs and may include some brand drugs.

Cost-Sharing Tier 2: Generic

Tier 2 includes generic drugs and may include some brand drugs.

• Cost-Sharing Tier 3: Preferred Brand

Tier 3 includes preferred brand drugs and non-preferred generic drugs.

Cost-Sharing Tier 4: Non-Preferred Drug

Tier 4 includes non-preferred brand drugs and non-preferred generic drugs.

Cost-Sharing Tier 5: Specialty Tier

Tier 5 is the highest tier. It contains very high cost brand and generic drugs, which may require special handling and/or close monitoring.

To find out which cost-sharing tier your drug is in, look it up in our plan's Drug List. The amount you pay for drugs in each cost-sharing tier is shown in Chapter 4.

Section 3.3 How to find out if a specific drug is on the Drug List

To find out if a drug is on our Drug List, you have these options:

- Check the most recent Drug List we provided electronically.
- Visit our plan's website (https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare). The Drug List on the website is always the most current.
- Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) to find out if a particular drug is on our plan's Drug List or ask for a copy of the list.
- Use our plan's "Real-Time Benefit Tool" (through your HMSA MyAccount or by calling Customer Relations) to search for drugs on the Drug List to get an estimate of what you'll pay and see if there are alternative drugs on the Drug List that could treat the same condition. You can also call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711). To get to the "Real-Time Benefit Tool", log into your HMSA MyAccount and go to Manage My Drugs Online. Then, click on "Plan & Benefits", "Rx Savings" from the drop down menu, and select "Check Drug Cost & Coverage".

SECTION 4 Drugs with restrictions on coverage

Section 4.1 Why some drugs have restrictions

For certain prescription drugs, special rules restrict how and when our plan covers them. A team of doctors and pharmacists developed these rules to encourage you and your provider to use drugs in the most effective way. To find out if any of these restrictions apply to a drug you take or want to take, check the Drug List.

If a safe, lower-cost drug will work just as well medically as a higher-cost drug, our plan's rules are designed to encourage you and your provider to use that lower-cost option.

Note that sometimes a drug may appear more than once in our Drug List. This is because the same drugs can differ based on the strength, amount, or form of the drug prescribed by your health care provider, and different restrictions or cost sharing may apply to the different versions of the drug (for example, 10 mg versus 100 mg; one per day versus 2 per day; tablet versus liquid).

Section 4.2 Types of restrictions

If there's a restriction for your drug, it usually means that you or your provider have to take extra steps for us to cover the drug. Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) to learn what you or your provider can do to get coverage for the drug. If you want us to waive the restriction for you, you need to use the coverage decision process and ask us to make an exception. We may or may not agree to waive the restriction for you. (Go to Chapter 7.)

Getting plan approval in advance

For certain drugs, you or your provider need to get approval from our plan based on specific criteria before we agree to cover the drug for you. This is called **prior authorization**. This is put in place to ensure medication safety and help guide appropriate use of certain drugs. If you don't get this approval, your drug might not be covered by our plan. Our plan's prior authorization criteria can be obtained by calling Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) or on our website https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare.

Trying a different drug first

This requirement encourages you to try less costly but usually just as effective drugs before our plan covers another drug. For example, if Drug A and Drug B treat the same medical condition, our plan may require you to try Drug A first. If Drug A doesn't work for you, our plan will then cover Drug B. This requirement to try a different drug first is called **step therapy**. Our plan's step therapy criteria can be obtained by calling Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) or on our website https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare.

Quantity limits

For certain drugs, we limit how much of a drug you can get each time you fill your prescription. For example, if it's normally considered safe to take only one pill per day for a certain drug, we may limit coverage for your prescription to no more than one pill per day.

SECTION 5 What you can do if one of your drugs isn't covered the way you'd like

There are situations where a prescription drug you take, or that you and your provider think you should take, isn't on our Drug List or has restrictions. For example:

- The drug might not be covered at all. Or a generic version of the drug may be covered but the brand name version you want to take isn't covered.
- The drug is covered, but there are extra rules or restrictions on coverage.
- The drug is covered, but in a cost-sharing tier that makes your cost sharing more expensive than you think it should be.

If your drug is in a cost-sharing tier that makes your cost more expensive than you think it should be, go to Section 5.1 to learn what you can do.

If your drug isn't on the Drug List or is restricted, here are options for what you can do:

- You may be able to get a temporary supply of the drug.
- You can change to another drug.
- You can ask for an exception and ask our plan to cover the drug or remove restrictions from the drug.

You may be able to get a temporary supply

Under certain circumstances, our plan must provide a temporary supply of a drug you're already taking. This temporary supply gives you time to talk with your provider about the change.

To be eligible for a temporary supply, the drug you take **must no longer be on our plan's Drug List OR is now restricted in some way**.

- If you're a new member, we'll cover a temporary supply of your drug during the first 90 days of your membership in our plan.
- If you were in our plan last year, we'll cover a temporary supply of your drug during the first 90 days of the calendar year.
- This temporary supply will be for a maximum of one 30-day supply. If your prescription is written for fewer days, we'll allow multiple fills to provide up to a maximum of one 30-day supply of medication. The prescription must be filled at a network pharmacy. (Note that a long-term care pharmacy may provide the drug in smaller amounts at a time to prevent waste.)
- For members who've been in our plan for more than 90 days and live in a long-term care facility and need a supply right away:

We'll cover one 31-day emergency supply of a particular drug, or less if your prescription is written for fewer days. This is in addition to the above temporary supply.

• For those members who are in the plan and experience a level of care change:

We'll cover up to a 31-day supply of a particular drug (depending on whether you reside in an LTC facility or not), or less if your prescription is written for fewer days within the first 90 days of the level of care change.

For questions about a temporary supply, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

During the time when you're using a temporary supply of a drug, you should talk with your provider to decide what to do when your temporary supply runs out. You have 2 options:

Option 1. You can change to another drug

Talk with your provider about whether a different drug covered by our plan may work just as well for you. Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) to ask for a list of covered drugs that treat the same medical condition. This list can help your provider find a covered drug that might work for you.

Option 2. You can ask for an exception

You and your provider can ask our plan to make an exception and cover the drug in the way you'd like it covered. If your provider says you have medical reasons that justify asking us for an exception, your provider can help you ask for an exception. For example, you can ask our plan to cover a drug even though it is not on our plan's Drug List. Or you can ask our plan to make an exception and cover the drug without restrictions.

If you're a current member and a drug you take will be removed from the formulary or restricted in some way for next year, we'll tell you about any change before the new year. You can ask for an exception before next year, and we'll give you an answer within 72 hours after we get your request (or your prescriber's supporting statement). If we approve your request, we'll authorize coverage for the drug before the change takes effect.

If you and your provider want to ask for an exception, go to Chapter 7, Section 5.4 to learn what to do. It explains the procedures and deadlines set by Medicare to make sure your request is handled promptly and fairly.

Section 5.1 What to do if your drug is in a cost-sharing tier you think is too high

If your drug is in a cost-sharing tier you think is too high, here are things you can do:

You can change to another drug

If your drug is in a cost-sharing tier you think is too high, talk to your provider. There may be a different drug in a lower cost-sharing tier that might work just as well for you. You can call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) to ask for a list of covered drugs that treat the same medical condition. This list can help your provider find a covered drug that might work for you.

You can ask for an exception

You and your provider can ask our plan to make an exception in the cost-sharing tier for the drug so that you pay less for it. If your provider says you have medical reasons that justify asking us for an exception, your provider can help you request an exception to the rule.

If you and your provider want to ask for an exception, go to Chapter 7, Section 5.4 for what to do. It explains the procedures and deadlines set by Medicare to make sure your request is handled promptly and fairly.

Drugs in our Tier 5 (Specialty Tier) are not eligible for this type of exception. We do not lower the cost-sharing amount for drugs in this tier.

SECTION 6 Our Drug List can change during the year

Most changes in drug coverage happen at the beginning of each year (January 1). However, during the year, our plan can make some changes to the Drug List. For example, our plan might:

- Add or remove drugs from the Drug List
- Move a drug to a higher or lower cost-sharing tier
- Add or remove a restriction on coverage for a drug
- Replace a brand name drug with a generic version of the drug
- Replace an original biological product with an interchangeable biosimilar version of the biological product

We must follow Medicare requirements before we change our plan's Drug List.

Information on changes to drug coverage

When changes to the Drug List occur, we post information on our website about those changes. We also update our online Drug List regularly. Sometimes you'll get direct notice if changes are made to a drug you take.

Changes to drug coverage that affect you during this plan year

- Adding new drugs to the Drug List and <u>immediately</u> removing or making changes to a like drug on the Drug List.
 - When adding a new version of a drug to the Drug List, we may immediately remove a like drug from the Drug List, move the like drug to a different cost-sharing tier, add new restrictions, or both. The new version of the drug will be on the same or a lower cost-sharing tier and with the same or fewer restrictions.
 - We'll make these immediate changes only if we add a new generic version of a brand name drug or add certain new biosimilar versions of an original biological product that was already on the Drug List.
 - We may make these changes immediately and tell you later, even if you take the drug that we remove or make changes to. If you take the like drug at the time we make the change, we'll tell you about any specific change we made.
- Adding drugs to the Drug List and removing or making changes to a like drug on the Drug List.

- O When adding another version of a drug to the Drug List, we may remove a like drug from the Drug List, move it to a different cost-sharing tier, add new restrictions, or both. The version of the drug that we add will be on the same or a lower cost-sharing tier and on the same or lower cost-sharing tier and with the same or fewer restrictions.
- We'll make these changes only if we add a new generic version of a brand name drug or add certain new biosimilar versions of an original biological product that was already on the Drug List.
- We'll tell you at least 30 days before we make the change or tell you about the change and cover an 30-day fill of the version of the drug you're taking.

Removing unsafe drugs and other drugs on the Drug List that are withdrawn from the market.

Sometimes a drug may be deemed unsafe or taken off the market for another reason. If this
happens, we may immediately remove the drug from the Drug List. If you take that drug, we'll
tell you after we make the change.

• Making other changes to drugs on the Drug List.

- We may make other changes once the year has started that affect drugs you take. For example, we based on FDA boxed warnings or new clinical guidelines recognized by Medicare.
- We'll tell you at least 30 days before we make these changes or tell you about the change and cover an additional 30-day fill of the drug you're taking.

If we make any of these changes to any of the drugs you take, talk with your prescriber about the options that would work best for you, including changing to a different drug to treat your condition, or asking for a coverage decision to satisfy any new restrictions on the drug you're taking. You or your prescriber can ask us for an exception to continue covering the drug or version of the drug you've been taking. For more information on how to ask for a coverage decision, including an exception, go to Chapter 7.

Changes to the Drug List that don't affect you during this plan year

We may make certain changes to the Drug List that aren't described above. In these cases, the change won't apply to you if you're taking the drug when the change is made; however, these changes will likely affect you starting January 1 of the next plan year if you stay in the same plan.

In general, changes that won't affect you during the current plan year are:

- We move your drug into a higher cost-sharing tier.
- We put a new restriction on the use of your drug.
- We remove your drug from the Drug List.

If any of these changes happen for a drug you take (except for market withdrawal, a generic drug replacing a brand name drug, or other changes noted in the sections above), the change won't affect your use or what you pay as your share of the cost until January 1 of the next year.

We won't tell you about these types of changes directly during the current plan year. You'll need to check the Drug List for the next plan year (when the list is available during the open enrollment period) to see if there are any changes to drugs you take that will impact you during the next plan year.

SECTION 7 Types of drugs we don't cover

Some kinds of prescription drugs are excluded. This means Medicare doesn't pay for these drugs.

If you get drugs that are excluded, you must pay for them yourself (except for certain excluded drugs covered under our enhanced drug coverage). If you appeal and the requested drug is found not to be excluded under Part D, we'll pay for or cover it. (For information about appealing a decision, go to Chapter 7.)

Here are 3 general rules about drugs that Medicare drug plans won't cover under Part D:

- Our plan's Part D drug coverage can't cover a drug that would be covered under Medicare Part A or Part B.
- Our plan can't cover a drug purchased outside the United States or its territories.
- Our plan can't cover off-label use of a drug when the use is not supported by certain references, such
 as the American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information and the Micromedex DRUGDEX
 Information System. Off-label use is any use of the drug other than those indicated on a drug's label
 as approved by the FDA.

In addition, by law, the following categories of drugs are not covered by Medicare drug plans (Our plan covers certain drugs listed below through our enhanced drug coverage, for which you may be charged an additional premium. More information is provided below.):

- Non-prescription drugs (also called over-the-counter drugs)
- Drugs used to promote fertility
- Drugs used for the relief of cough or cold symptoms
- Drugs used for cosmetic purposes or to promote hair growth
- Prescription vitamins and mineral products, except prenatal vitamins and fluoride preparations
- Drugs used for the treatment of sexual or erectile dysfunction
- Drugs used for treatment of anorexia, weight loss, or weight gain
- Outpatient drugs for which the manufacturer requires associated tests or monitoring services be purchased only from the manufacturer as a condition of sale

We offer additional coverage of some prescription drugs (enhanced drug coverage) not normally covered in a Medicare prescription drug plan. These can be found on our formulary list or by contacting Customer

Relations. The amount you pay for these drugs doesn't count toward qualifying you for the Catastrophic Coverage Stage. (The Catastrophic Coverage Stage is described in Chapter 4, Section 6.)

If you **get Extra Help from Medicare** to pay for your prescriptions, Extra Help won't pay for drugs that aren't normally covered. (Go to our plan's Drug List or call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) for more information. If you have drug coverage through Medicaid, your state Medicaid program may cover some prescription drugs not normally covered in a Medicare drug plan. Contact your state Medicaid program to determine what drug coverage may be available to you. (Find phone numbers and contact information for Medicaid in Chapter 2, Section 6.)

SECTION 8 How to fill a prescription

To fill your prescription, provide our plan membership information (which can be found on your membership card) at the network pharmacy you choose. The network pharmacy will automatically bill our plan for *our* share of your drug cost. You need to pay the pharmacy *your* share of the cost when you pick up your prescription.

If you don't have our plan membership information with you, you or the pharmacy can call our plan to get the information, or you can ask the pharmacy to look up our plan enrollment information.

If the pharmacy can't get the necessary information, you may have to pay the full cost of the prescription when you pick it up. You can then ask us to reimburse you for our share. Go to Chapter 5, Section 2 for information about how to ask our plan for reimbursement.

SECTION 9 Part D drug coverage in special situations

Section 9.1 In a hospital or a skilled nursing facility for a stay covered by our plan

If you're admitted to a hospital or to a skilled nursing facility, Original Medicare (or your Medicare health plan with Part A and B coverage, if applicable) will generally cover the cost of your prescription drugs during your stay. Once you leave the hospital or skilled nursing facility, our plan will cover your prescription drugs as long as the drugs meet all our rules for coverage described in this chapter.

Section 9.2 As a resident in a long-term care (LTC) facility

Usually, a long-term care (LTC) facility (such as a nursing home) has its own pharmacy or uses a pharmacy that supplies drugs for all its residents. If you're a resident of an LTC facility, you may get your prescription drugs through the facility's pharmacy or the one it uses, as long as it's part of our network.

Check your *Pharmacy Directory* at https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare to find out if your LTC facility's pharmacy or the one it uses is part of our network. If it isn't, or if you need more information or help, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711). If you're in an LTC

facility, we must ensure that you're able to routinely get your Part D benefits through our network of LTC pharmacies.

If you're a resident in an LTC facility and need a drug that's not on our Drug List or restricted in some way, go to Section 5 for information about a temporary or emergency supply.

Section 9.3 If you are taking drugs covered by Original Medicare

Your enrollment in *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* doesn't affect your coverage for drugs covered under Medicare Part A or Part B. If you meet Medicare's coverage requirements, your drug will still be covered under Medicare Part A or Part B, even though you're enrolled in our plan. If your drug would be covered by Medicare Part A or Part B, our plan can't cover it, even if you choose not to enroll in Part A or Part B.

Some drugs may be covered under Medicare Part B in some situations and through *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* in other situations. Drugs are never covered by both Part B and our plan at the same time. In general, your pharmacist or provider will determine whether to bill Medicare Part B or *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* for the drug.

Section 9.4 If you have a Medigap (Medicare Supplement Insurance) policy with drug coverage

If you currently have a Medigap policy that includes coverage for prescription drugs, you must contact your Medigap issuer and tell them you enrolled in our plan. If you decide to keep your current Medigap policy, your Medigap issuer will remove the prescription drug coverage portion of your Medigap policy and lower your premium.

Each year your Medigap insurance company should send you a notice that tells if your prescription drug coverage is creditable, and the choices you have for drug coverage. (If the coverage from the Medigap policy is creditable, it means that it is expected to pay, on average, at least as much as Medicare's standard prescription drug coverage.) The notice will also explain how much your premium would be lowered if you remove the prescription drug coverage portion of your Medigap policy. If you didn't get this notice, or if you can't find it, contact your Medigap insurance company and ask for another copy.

Section 9.5 If you also get drug coverage from an employer or retiree group plan

If you have other drug coverage through your (or your spouse or domestic partner's) employer or retiree group, contact **that group's benefits administrator.** They can help you understand how your current drug coverage will work with our plan.

In general, if you have employee or retiree group coverage, the drug coverage you get from us will be secondary to your group coverage. That means your group coverage pays first.

Special note about creditable coverage:

Each year your employer or retiree group should send you a notice that tells you if your prescription drug coverage for the next calendar year is creditable.

If the coverage from the group plan is creditable, it means that our plan has drug coverage that is expected to pay, on average, at least as much as Medicare's standard drug coverage.

Keep any notices about creditable coverage because you may need these notices later to show that you maintained creditable coverage. If you didn't get a creditable coverage notice, ask for a copy from the employer or retiree group's benefits administrator or the employer or union.

Section 9.6 If you're in Medicare-certified hospice

Hospice and our plan don't cover the same drug at the same time. If you're enrolled in Medicare hospice and require certain drugs (e.g., anti-nausea drugs, laxatives, pain medication or anti-anxiety drugs) that aren't covered by your hospice because it is unrelated to your terminal illness and related conditions, our plan must get notification from either the prescriber or your hospice provider that the drug is unrelated before our plan can cover the drug. To prevent delays in getting these drugs that should be covered by our plan, ask your hospice provider or prescriber to provide notification before your prescription is filled.

In the event you either revoke your hospice election or are discharged from hospice, our plan should cover your drugs as explained in this document. To prevent any delays at a pharmacy when your Medicare hospice benefit ends, bring documentation to the pharmacy to verify your revocation or discharge.

SECTION 10 Programs on drug safely and managing medications

We conduct drug use reviews to help make sure our members get safe and appropriate care.

We do a review each time you fill a prescription. We also review our records on a regular basis. During these reviews, we look for potential problems like:

- Possible medication errors
- Drugs that may not be necessary because you take another similar drug to treat the same condition
- Drugs that may not be safe or appropriate because of your age or gender
- Certain combinations of drugs that could harm you if taken at the same time
- Prescriptions for drugs that have ingredients you're allergic to
- Possible errors in the amount (dosage) of a drug you're taking
- Unsafe amounts of opioid pain medications

If we see a possible problem in your use of medications, we'll work with your provider to correct the problem.

Section 10.1 Drug Management Program (DMP) to help members safely use opioid medications

We have a program that helps make sure members safely use prescription opioids and other frequently abused medications. This program is called a Drug Management Program (DMP). If you use opioid medications that you get from several prescribers or pharmacies, or if you had a recent opioid overdose, we may talk to your prescribers to make sure your use of opioid medications is appropriate and medically necessary. Working with your prescribers, if we decide your use of prescription opioid or benzodiazepine medications may not be safe, we may limit how you can get those medications. If we place you in our DMP, the limitations may be:

- Requiring you to get all your prescriptions for opioid or benzodiazepine medications from a certain pharmacy(ies)
- Requiring you to get all your prescriptions for opioid or benzodiazepine medications from a certain prescriber(s)
- Limiting the amount of opioid or benzodiazepine medications we'll cover for you

If we plan on limiting how you get these medications or how much you can get, we'll send you a letter in advance. The letter will tell you if we'll limit coverage of these drugs for you, or if you'll be required to get the prescriptions for these drugs only from a specific prescriber or pharmacy. You'll have an opportunity to tell us which prescribers or pharmacies you prefer to use, and about any other information you think is important for us to know. After you've had the opportunity to respond, if we decide to limit your coverage for these medications, we'll send you another letter confirming the limitation. If you think we made a mistake or you disagree with our decision or with the limitation, you and your prescriber have the right to appeal. If you appeal, we'll review your case and give you a new decision. If we continue to deny any part of your request related to the limitations that apply to your access to medications, we'll automatically send your case to an independent reviewer outside of our plan. Go to Chapter 7 for information about how to ask for an appeal.

You won't be placed in our DMP if you have certain medical conditions, such as cancer-related pain or sickle cell disease, you're getting hospice, palliative, or end-of-life care, or live in a long-term care facility.

Section 10.2 Medication Therapy Management (MTM) program to help members manage medications

We have a program that can help our members with complex health needs. Our program is called a Medication Therapy Management (MTM) program. This program is voluntary and free. A team of pharmacists and doctors developed the program for us to help make sure our members get the most benefit from the drugs they take.

Some members who have certain chronic diseases and take medications that exceed a specific amount of drug costs or are in a DMP to help them use opioids safely, may be able to get services through an MTM program. If you qualify for the program, a pharmacist or other health professional will give you a comprehensive review of all your medications. During the review, you can talk about your medications, your costs, and any problems or questions you have about your prescription and over-the-counter medications. You'll get a written summary which has a recommended to-do list that includes steps you should take to get the best results from your medications. You'll also get a medication list that will include all the medications you're taking, how much you take, and when and why you take them. In addition, members in the MTM program will get information on the safe disposal of prescription medications that are controlled substances.

It's a good idea to talk to your doctor about your recommended to-do list and medication list. Bring the summary with you to your visit or anytime you talk with your doctors, pharmacists, and other health care providers. Keep your medication list up to date and with you (for example, with your ID) in case you go to the hospital or emergency room.

If we have a program that fits your needs, we'll automatically enroll you in the program and send you information. If you decide not to participate, notify us and we'll withdraw you. For questions about this program, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711)

CHAPTER 4:

What you pay for Part D drugs

SECTION 1 What you pay for Part D drugs

If you are in a program that helps pay for your drugs, **some information in this** *Evidence of Coverage* **about the costs for Part D prescription drugs may not apply to you.** We sent you a separate insert, called the *Evidence of Coverage Rider for People Who Get Extra Help Paying for Prescription Drugs* (also known as the *Low-Income Subsidy Rider* or the *LIS Rider*), which tells you about your drug coverage. If you don't have this insert, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) and ask for the *LIS Rider*.

We use "drug" in this chapter to mean a Part D prescription drug. Not all drugs are Part D drugs. Some drugs are covered under Medicare Part A or Part B and other drugs are excluded from Medicare coverage by law. Some excluded drugs may be covered by our plan if you purchased supplemental drug coverage.

To understand the payment information, you need to know what drugs are covered, where to fill your prescriptions, and what rules to follow when you get your covered drugs. Chapter 3 explains these rules. When you use our plan's "Real-Time Benefit Tool" to look up drug coverage through your HMSA My Account, the cost you see shows an estimate of the out-of-pocket costs you're expected to pay. You can also get information provided by the "Real-Time Benefit Tool" by calling Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

Section 1.1 Types of out-of-pocket costs you may pay for covered drugs

There are 3 different types of out-of-pocket costs for covered Part D drugs that may be asked to pay:

- **Deductible** is the amount you pay for drugs before our plan starts to pay our share.
- **Copayment** is a fixed amount you pay each time you fill a prescription.
- **Coinsurance** is a percentage of the total cost of the drug you pay each time you fill a prescription.

Section 1.2 How Medicare calculates your out-of-pocket costs

Medicare has rules about what counts and what doesn't count toward your out-of-pocket costs. Here are the rules we must follow to keep track of your out-of-pocket costs.

These payments <u>are included</u> in your out-of-pocket costs

Your out-of-pocket costs **include** the payments listed below (as long as they are for covered Part D drugs, and you followed the rules for drug coverage explained in Chapter 3):

- The amount you pay for drugs when you're in the following drug payment stages:
- Any payments you made during this calendar year as a member of a different Medicare drug plan before you joined our plan.
- Any payments for your drugs made by family or friends
- Any payments made for your drugs by Extra Help from Medicare, employer or union health plans, Indian Health Service, AIDS drug assistance programs, and most charities

Moving to the Catastrophic Coverage Stage:

When you (or those paying on your behalf) have spent a total of \$2,100 in out-of-pocket costs within the calendar year, you move from the Initial Coverage Stage to the Catastrophic Coverage Stage.

These payments aren't included in your out-of-pocket costs

Your out-of-pocket costs **don't include** any of these types of payments:

- Your monthly premium
- Drugs you buy outside the United States and its territories
- Drugs that aren't covered by our plan
- Drugs you get at an out-of-network pharmacy that don't meet our plan's requirements for out-of-network coverage
- Prescription drugs covered by Part A or Part B
- Payments you make toward drugs covered under our additional coverage but not normally covered in a Medicare Drug Plan
- Payments you make toward drugs not normally covered in a Medicare Prescription Drug Plan
- Payments for your drugs made by certain insurance plans and government-funded health programs such as TRICARE and the Veterans Health Administration (VA)
- Payments for your drugs made by a third-party with a legal obligation to pay for prescription costs (for example, Workers' Compensation)
- Payments made by drug manufacturers under the Manufacturer Discount Program

Chapter 4 What you pay for Part D drugs

Reminder: If any other organization like the ones listed above pays part or all of your out-of-pocket costs for drugs, you're required to tell our plan by calling Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

Tracking your out-of-pocket total costs

- The Part D Explanation of Benefits (EOB) you get includes the current total of your out-of-pocket costs. When this amount reaches \$2,100, the Part D EOB will tell you that you left the Initial Coverage Stage and moved to the Catastrophic Coverage Stage.
- Make sure we have the information we need. Go to Section 3.1 to learn what you can do to help
 make sure our records of what you spent are complete and up to date.

SECTION 2 Drug payment stages for *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* members

There are **3 drug payment stages** for your drug coverage under *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan*. How much you pay for each prescription depends on what stage you're in when you get a prescription filled or refilled. Keep in mind you are always responsible for our plan's monthly premium regardless of the drug payment stage. Details of each stage are explained in this chapter. The stages are:

- Stage 1: Yearly Deductible Stage
- Stage 2: Initial Coverage Stage
- Stage 3: Catastrophic Coverage Stage

SECTION 3 Your Part D *Explanation of Benefits (EOB)* explains which payment stage you're in

Our plan keeps track of your prescription drug costs and the payments you make when you get prescriptions at the pharmacy. This way, we can tell you when you moved from one drug payment stage to the next. We track 2 types of costs:

- Out-of-Pockets Costs: this is how much you have paid. This includes what you paid when you get a
 covered Part D drug, any payments for your drugs made by family or friends, and any payments
 made for your drugs by Extra Help from Medicare, employer or union health plans, Indian Health
 Service, AIDS drug assistance programs, charities, and most State Pharmaceutical Assistance
 Programs (SPAPs).
- Total Drug Costs: this is the total of all payments made for your covered Part D drugs. It includes
 what our plan paid, what you paid, and what other programs or organizations paid for your covered
 Part D drugs.

If you filled one or more prescriptions filled through our plan during the previous month, we'll send you a *Part D EOB*. The *Part D EOB* includes:

- **Information for that month**. This report gives payment details about prescriptions you filled during the previous month. It shows the total drug costs, what our plan paid, and what you and others paid on your behalf.
- **Totals for the year since January 1.** This shows the total drug costs and total payments for your drugs since the year began.
- **Drug price information.** This displays the total drug price, and information about changes in price from first fill for each prescription claim of the same quantity.
- **Available lower cost alternative prescriptions.** This shows information about other available drugs with lower cost sharing for each prescription claim, if applicable.

Section 3.1 Help us keep our information about your drug payments up to date

To keep track of your drug costs and the payments you make for drugs, we use records we get from pharmacies. Here's how you can help us keep your information correct and up to date:

- Show your membership card every time you get a prescription filled. This helps make sure we know about the prescriptions you fill and what you pay.
- Make sure we have the information we need. There are times you may pay for the entire cost of a
 prescription drug. In these cases, we won't automatically get the information we need to keep track
 of your out-of-pocket costs. To help us keep track of your out-of-pocket costs, give us copies of your
 receipts. Examples of when you should give us copies of your drug receipts:
 - When you purchase a covered drug at a network pharmacy at a special price or use a discount card that's not part of our plan's benefit.
 - When you pay a copayment for drugs provided under a drug manufacturer patient assistance program.
 - Any time you buy covered drugs at out-of-network pharmacies or pay the full price for a covered drug under special circumstances.
 - o If you're billed for a covered drug, you can ask our plan to pay our share of the cost. For instructions on how to do this, go to Chapter 5, Section 2.
- Send us information about the payments others make for you. Payments made by certain other
 people and organizations also count toward your out-of-pocket costs. For example, payments made
 by a AIDS drug assistance program (ADAP), the Indian Health Service, and charities count toward
 your out-of-pocket costs. Keep a record of these payments and send them to us so we can track your
 costs.
- **Check the written report we send you.** When you get a *Part D EOB*, look it over to be sure the information is complete and correct. If you think something is missing or you have questions, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711). Be sure to keep these reports.

SECTION 4 There is no deductible for HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan

There is no deductible for *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan*. You begin in the Initial Coverage Stage when you fill your first prescription of the year. Go to Section 5 for information about your coverage in the Initial Coverage Stage.

SECTION 5 The Initial Coverage Stage

Section 5.1 What you pay for a drug depends on the drug and where you fill your prescription

During the Initial Coverage Stage, our plan pays its share of the cost of your covered drugs, and you pay your share (your copayment *or* coinsurance amount). Your share of the cost will vary depending on the drug and where you fill your prescription.

Our plan has five cost-sharing tiers

Every drug on our plan's Drug List is in one of five cost-sharing tiers. In general, the higher the cost-sharing tier number, the higher your cost for the drug:

Cost-Sharing Tier 1: Preferred Generic

Tier 1 is the lowest tier and includes preferred generic drugs.

• Cost-Sharing Tier 2: Generic

Tier 2 includes generic drugs.

Cost-Sharing Tier 3: Preferred Brand

Tier 3 includes preferred brand drugs and non-preferred generic drugs. You pay the lesser of \$35 and 25% per month supply of each covered insulin product on this tier

Cost-Sharing Tier 4: Non-Preferred Drug

Tier 4 includes non-preferred brand drugs and non-preferred generic drugs.

Cost-Sharing Tier 5: Specialty Tier

Tier 5 is the highest tier. It contains very high-cost brand and generic drugs, which may require special handling and/or close monitoring. You pay the lesser of \$35 and 25% per month supply of each covered insulin product on this tier.

To find out which cost-sharing tier your drug is in, look it up in our plan's Drug List.

Your pharmacy choices

How much you pay for a drug depends on whether you get the drug from:

- A network retail pharmacy
- A pharmacy that isn't in our plan's network. We cover prescriptions filled at out-of-network
 pharmacies in only limited situations. Go to Chapter 3, Section 2.5 to find out when we'll cover a
 prescription filled at an out-of-network pharmacy.
- Our plan's mail-order pharmacy

For more information about these pharmacy choices and filling your prescriptions, go to Chapter 3 and our plan's *Pharmacy Directory* at https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare.

Section 5.2 Your costs for a *one-month* supply of a covered drug

During the Initial Coverage Stage, your share of the cost of a covered drug will be either a copayment or coinsurance.

The amount of the copayment or coinsurance depends on the cost-sharing tier.

Sometimes the cost of the drug is lower than your copayment. In these cases, you pay the lower price for the drug instead of the copayment.

Your costs for a one-month supply of a covered Part D drug

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan High Option

				Out-of-network cost sharing (Coverage is
	Standard retail cost sharing (in-network)	Mail-order cost sharing	Long-term care (LTC) cost sharing	limited to certain situations; go to Chapter 3 for details.)
Tier	(up to a 30-day supply)	(up to a 30-day supply)	(up to a 31-day supply)	(up to a 30-day supply)
Cost-Sharing Tier 1 (Preferred Generic)	\$7 copayment	\$0 copayment	\$7 copayment	\$7 copayment
Cost-Sharing Tier 2	\$20 copayment	\$45 copayment	\$20 copayment	\$20 copayment

				Out-of-network cost sharing
	Standard retail cost sharing (in-network)	Mail-order cost sharing	Long-term care (LTC) cost sharing	(Coverage is limited to certain situations; go to Chapter 3 for details.)
Tier	(up to a 30-day supply)	(up to a 30-day supply)	(up to a 31-day supply)	(up to a 30-day supply)
Cost-Sharing Tier 3 (Preferred Brand)	\$20 copayment	\$45 copayment	\$20 copayment	\$20 copayment
Cost-Sharing Tier 4 (Non-Preferred Drug)	\$70 copayment	\$185 copayment	\$70 copayment	\$70 copayment
Cost-Sharing Tier 5 (Specialty Tier)	\$80 copayment	\$240 copayment	\$80 copayment	\$80 copayment

You won't pay more than the lesser of \$35 and 25% for a one-month supply of each covered insulin product regardless of the cost-sharing tier.

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan Standard Option

	Standard retail cost sharing (in-network)	Mail-order cost sharing	Long-term care (LTC) cost sharing	Out-of-network cost sharing (Coverage is limited to certain situations; go to Chapter 3 for details.)
Tier	(up to a 30-day supply)	(up to a 30-day supply)	(up to a 31-day supply)	(up to a 30-day supply)
Cost-Sharing Tier 1 (Preferred Generic)	\$7 copayment	\$0 copayment	\$7 copayment	\$7 copayment
Cost-Sharing Tier 2 (Generic)	25% of the cost up to \$100	25% of the cost up to \$200	25% of the cost up to \$100	60% of the cost

				Out-of-network cost sharing
	Standard retail cost sharing (in-network)	Mail-order cost sharing	Long-term care (LTC) cost sharing	(Coverage is limited to certain situations; go to Chapter 3 for details.)
Tier	(up to a 30-day supply)	(up to a 30-day supply)	(up to a 31-day supply)	(up to a 30-day supply)
Cost-Sharing Tier 3 (Preferred Brand)	25% of the cost up to \$100	25% of the cost up to \$200	25% of the cost up to \$100	60% of the cost
Cost-Sharing Tier 4 (Non-Preferred Drug)	40% of the cost up to \$600	40% of the cost up to \$1,200	40% of the cost up to \$600	60% of the cost
Cost-Sharing Tier 5 (Specialty Tier)	\$200 copayment	\$600 copayment	\$200 copayment	\$200 copayment

You won't pay more than the lesser of \$35 and 25% for a one-month supply of each covered insulin product regardless of the cost-sharing tier.

Go to Section 7 of this chapter for more information on cost sharing for Part D vaccines.

Section 5.3 If your doctor prescribes less than a full month's supply, you may not have to pay the cost of the entire month's supply

Typically, the amount you pay for a drug covers a full month's supply. There may be times when you or your doctor would like you to have less than a month's supply of a drug (for example, when you're trying a medication for the first time). You can also ask your doctor to prescribe, and your pharmacist to dispense, less than a full month's supply if this will help you better plan refill dates.

If you get less than a full month's supply of certain drugs, you won't have to pay for the full month's supply.

- If you're responsible for coinsurance, you pay a *percentage* of the total cost of the drug. Since the coinsurance is based on the total cost of the drug, your cost will be lower since the total cost for the drug will be lower.
- If you're responsible for a copayment for the drug, you only pay for the number of days of the drug that you get instead of a whole month. We calculate the amount you pay per day for your drug (the daily cost-sharing rate) and multiply it by the number of days of the drug you get.

Section 5.4 Your costs for a long-term (up to a 90-day) supply of a covered Part D drug

For some drugs, you can get a long-term supply (also called an *extended supply*). A long-term supply is up to a 90-day supply.

Sometimes the cost of the drug is lower than your copayment. In these cases, you pay the lower price for the drug instead of the copayment.

Your costs for a long-term (up to a 90-day) supply of a covered Part D drug

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug High Option

	Standard retail cost sharing (in-network)	Mail-order cost sharing
Tier	(up to a 90-day supply)	(up to a 90-day supply)
Cost-Sharing Tier 1		
(Preferred Generic)	\$21 copayment	\$0 copayment
Cost-Sharing Tier 2	1	
(Generic)	\$60 copayment	\$45 copayment
Cost-Sharing Tier 3		
(Preferred Brand)	\$60 copayment	\$45 copayment
Cost-Sharing Tier 4		
(Non-Preferred Drug)	\$210 copayment	\$185 copayment
Cost-Sharing Tier 5	1	
(Specialty Tier)	\$240 copayment	\$240 copayment

You won't pay more than the lesser of \$70 and 25% for up to a two-month supply or the lesser of \$105 and 25% for up to a three-month supply for each covered insulin product regardless of the cost-sharing tier.

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Standard Option

Standard retail cost sharing (in-network)		Mail-order cost sharing	
Tier	(up to a 90-day supply)	(up to a 90-day supply)	
Cost-Sharing Tier 1			
	\$21 copayment	\$0 copayment	
(Preferred Generic)			

	Standard retail cost sharing (in-network)	Mail-order cost sharing
Tier	(up to a 90-day supply)	(up to a 90-day supply)
Cost-Sharing Tier 2 (Generic)	25% of the cost up to \$300	25% of the cost up to \$200
Cost-Sharing Tier 3 (Preferred Brand)	25% of the cost up to \$300	25% of the cost up to \$200
Cost-Sharing Tier 4 (Non-Preferred Drug)	40% of the cost up to \$1,800	40% of the cost up to \$1,200
Cost-Sharing Tier 5 (Specialty Tier)	\$600 copayment	\$600 copayment

You won't pay more than the lesser of \$70 and 25% for up to a two-month supply or the lesser of \$105 and 25% for up to a three-month supply for each covered insulin product regardless of the cost-sharing tier.

Section 5.5 You stay in the Initial Coverage Stage until your out-of-pocket costs for the year reach \$2,100

You stay in the Initial Coverage Stage until your total out-of-pocket costs reach \$2,100. You then move to the Catastrophic Coverage Stage.

We offer additional coverage on some prescription drugs that aren't normally covered in a Medicare Prescription Drug Plan. Payments made for these drugs won't count toward your total out-of-pocket costs.

The *Part D EOB* you get will help you keep track of how much you, our plan, and any third parties have spent on your behalf during the year. Not all members will reach the \$2,100 out-of-pocket limit in a year.

We'll let you know if you reach this amount. Go to Section 1.3 for more information on how Medicare calculates your out-of-pocket costs.

SECTION 6 The Catastrophic Coverage Stage

In the Catastrophic Coverage Stage, you pay nothing for covered Part D drugs. You enter the Catastrophic Coverage Stage when your out-of-pocket costs reach the \$2,100 limit for the calendar year. Once you're in the Catastrophic Coverage Stage, you'll stay in this payment stage until the end of the calendar year.

• During this payment stage, you pay nothing for your covered Part D drugs.

SECTION 7 What you pay for Part D vaccines

Important message about what you pay for vaccines - Some vaccines are considered medical benefits and are covered under Part B. Other vaccines are considered Part D drugs. You can find these vaccines listed in our plan's Drug List. Our plan covers most adult Part D vaccines at no cost to you. Refer to our plan's Drug List or call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) for coverage and cost-sharing details about specific vaccines.

There are 2 parts to our coverage of Part D vaccinations:

- The first part is the cost of **the vaccine itself**.
- The second part is for the cost of **giving you the vaccine**. (This is sometimes called the administration of the vaccine.)

Your costs for a Part D vaccine depend on 3 things:

1. Whether the vaccine is recommended for adults by an organization called the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP).

Most adult Part D vaccines are recommended by ACIP and cost you nothing.

2. Where you get the vaccine.

• The vaccine itself may be dispensed by a pharmacy or provided by the doctor's office.

3. Who gives you the vaccine.

• A pharmacist or another provider may give the vaccine in the pharmacy. Or a provider may give it in the doctor's office.

What you pay at the time you get the Part D vaccine can vary depending on the circumstances and what **drug payment stage** you're in.

- When you get a vaccine, you may have to pay the entire cost for both the vaccine itself and the cost for the provider to give you the vaccine. You can ask our plan to pay you back for our share of the cost. For most adult Part D vaccines, this means you'll be reimbursed the entire cost you paid.
- Other times when you get a vaccine, you pay only your share of the cost under your Part D benefit. For most adult Part D vaccines, you pay nothing.

Below are 3 examples of ways you might get a Part D vaccine.

- Situation 1: You get the Part D vaccine at the network pharmacy. (Whether you have this choice depends on where you live. Some states don't allow pharmacies to give certain vaccines.)
 - For most adult Part D vaccines, you pay nothing.

- For other Part D vaccines, you pay the pharmacy your coinsurance or copayment for the vaccine itself, which includes the cost of giving you the vaccine.
- Our plan will pay the remainder of the costs.
- Situation 2: You get the Part D vaccine at your doctor's office.
 - When you get the vaccine, you may have to pay the entire cost of the vaccine itself and the cost for the provider to give it to you.
 - You can then ask our plan to pay our share of the cost, by using the procedures described in Chapter 5.
 - For most adult Part D vaccines, you'll be reimbursed the full amount you paid. For other Part D vaccines, you'll be reimbursed the amount you paid less any coinsurance or copayment for the vaccine (including administration), and less any difference between the amount the doctor charges and what we normally pay. (If you get Extra Help, we'll reimburse you for this difference.).
- Situation 3: You buy the Part D vaccine itself at the network pharmacy and take it to your doctor's office where they give you the vaccine.
 - For most adult Part D vaccines, you pay nothing for the vaccine itself.
 - For other Part D vaccines, you pay the pharmacy your coinsurance or copayment for the vaccine itself.
 - When your doctor gives you the vaccine, you may have to pay the entire cost for this service.
 - You can then ask our plan to pay our share of the cost by using the procedures described in Chapter 5.
 - For most adult Part D vaccines, you'll be reimbursed the full amount you paid. For other Part D vaccines, you'll be reimbursed the amount you paid less any coinsurance for the vaccine administration, and less any difference between the amount the doctor charges and what we normally pay. (If you get Extra Help, we'll reimburse you for this difference.)

CHAPTER 5:

Asking us to pay our share of the costs for covered drugs

SECTION 1 Situations when you should ask us to pay our share for covered drugs

Sometimes when you get a prescription drug, you may need to pay the full cost. Other times, you may find you pay more than you expected under the coverage rules of our plan, or you may get a bill from a provider. In these cases, you can ask our plan to pay you back (reimburse you). It's your right to be paid back by our plan whenever you've paid more than your share of the cost for drugs covered by our plan. There may be deadlines that you must meet to get paid back. Go to Section 2 of this chapter.

Examples of situations in which you may need to ask our plan to pay you back or to pay a bill you got:

1. When you use an out-of-network pharmacy to fill a prescription

If you go to an out-of-network pharmacy, the pharmacy may not be able to submit the claim directly to us. When that happens, you have to pay the full cost of your prescription.

Save your receipt and send a copy to us when you ask us to pay you back for our share of the cost. Remember that we only cover out-of-network pharmacies in limited circumstances. Go to Chapter 3, Section 2.5 to learn about these circumstances. We may not pay you back the difference between what you paid for the drug at the out-of-network pharmacy and the amount we'd pay at an in-network pharmacy.

2. When you pay the full cost for a prescription because you don't have our plan membership card with you

If you don't have our plan membership card with you, you can ask the pharmacy to call our plan or look up your enrollment information. However, if the pharmacy can't get the enrollment information they need right away, you may need to pay the full cost of the prescription yourself.

Save your receipt and send a copy to us when you ask us to pay you back for our share of the cost. We may not pay you back the full cost you paid if the cash price you paid is higher than our negotiated price for the prescription.

3. When you pay the full cost for a prescription in other situations

You may pay the full cost of the prescription because you find the drug isn't covered for some reason.

Chapter 5 Asking us to pay our share of the costs for covered drugs

- For example, the drug may not be on our plan's Drug List, or it could have a requirement or restriction you didn't know about or don't think should apply to you. If you decide to get the drug immediately, you may need to pay the full cost for it.
- Save your receipt and send a copy to us when you ask us to pay you back. In some situations, we may
 need to get more information from your doctor to pay you back for our share of the cost. We may not
 pay you back the full cost you paid if the cash price you paid is higher than our negotiated price for
 the prescription.

4. If you're retroactively enrolled in our plan

Sometimes a person's enrollment in our plan is retroactive. (This means that the first day of their enrollment has already passed. The enrollment date may even have occurred last year.)

If you were retroactively enrolled in our plan and you paid out of pocket for any of your drugs after your enrollment date, you can ask us to pay you back for our share of the costs. You'll need to submit paperwork for us to handle the reimbursement.

When you send us a request for payment, we'll review your request and decide whether the service or drug should be covered. This is called making a **coverage decision**. If we decide it should be covered, we'll pay for our share of the cost for the service or drug. If we deny your request for payment, you can appeal our decision. Chapter 7 has information about how to make an appeal.

SECTION 2 How to ask us to pay you back

You can ask us to pay you back by sending us a request in writing. If you send a request in writing, send your receipt documenting the payment you have made. It's a good idea to make a copy of your receipts for your records. **You must submit your claim to us within 36 months** of the date you got the service, item, or drug.

To make sure you're giving us all the information we need to make a decision, you can fill out our claim form to make your request for payment.

- You don't have to use the form, but it'll help us process the information faster.
- Download a copy of the form from our website (www.hmsa.com/help-center/how-to-get-copies-of-the-drug-claim-form/) or call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) and ask for the form.

Mail your request for payment together with any bills or paid receipts to us at this address:

Medicare Part D Paper Claim P.O. Box 52066 Phoenix, AZ 85072-2066

SECTION 3 We'll consider your request for payment and say yes or no

When we get your request for payment, we'll let you know if we need any additional information from you. Otherwise, we'll consider your request and make a coverage decision.

- If we decide the drug is covered and you followed all the rules, we'll pay for our share of the cost. Our share of the cost might not be the full amount you paid (for example, if you got drug at an out-of-network pharmacy or if the cash price you paid for a drug is higher than our negotiated price). If you already paid for the drug, we'll mail your reimbursement of our share of the cost to you. We'll send payment within 30 days after your request was received.
- If we decide the drug is *not* covered, or you did *not* follow all the rules, we won't pay for our share of the cost. We'll send you a letter explaining the reasons why we aren't sending the payment and your rights to appeal that decision.

Section 3.1 If we tell you that we won't pay for all or part of the drug, you can make an appeal

If you think we made a mistake in turning down your request for payment or the amount we're paying, you can make an appeal. If you make an appeal, it means you're asking us to change the decision we made when we turned down your request for payment. The appeals process is a formal process with detailed procedures and important deadlines. For the details on how to make this appeal, go to Chapter 7.

CHAPTER 6:

Your rights and responsibilities

SECTION 1 Our plan must honor your rights and cultural sensitivities

Section 1.1 We must provide information in a way that works for you and consistent with your cultural sensitivities (in languages other than English, braille, large print, or other alternate formats, etc.)

Our plan is required to ensure that all services, both clinical and non-clinical, are provided in a culturally competent manner and are accessible to all enrollees, including those with limited English proficiency, limited reading skills, hearing incapacity, or those with diverse cultural and ethnic backgrounds. Examples of how our plan may meet these accessibility requirements include, but aren't limited to, provision of translator services, interpreter services, teletypewriters, or TTY (text telephone or teletypewriter phone) connection.

Our plan has free interpreter services available to answer questions from non-English speaking members. We can also give you materials in braille, large print, or other alternate formats at no cost if you need it. We're required to give you information about our plan's benefits in a format that's accessible and appropriate for you. To get information from us in a way that works for you, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

If you have any trouble getting information from our plan in a format that's accessible and appropriate for you, call to file a grievance with HMSA Member Advocacy and Appeals, P.O. Box 1958, Honolulu, HI, 96805-1958, 1-800-462-2085, TTY users call 711, Fax: (808) 952-7546, Email: appeals@hmsa.com. You can also file a complaint with Medicare by calling 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227) or directly with the Office for Civil Rights at 1-800-368-1019 or TTY 1-800-537-7697.

Section 1.2 We must ensure you get timely access to covered drugs

You have the right to get your prescriptions filled or refilled at any of our network pharmacies without long delays. If you think you aren't getting your Part D drugs within a reasonable amount of time, Chapter 7 tells what you can do.

Section 1.3 We must protect the privacy of your personal health information

Federal and state laws protect the privacy of your medical records and personal health information. We protect your personal health information as required by these laws.

- Your personal health information includes the personal information you gave us when you enrolled in this plan as well as your medical records and other medical and health information.
- You have rights related to your information and controlling how your health information is used. We give you a written notice, called a *Notice of Privacy Practice*, that tells about these rights and explains how we protect the privacy of your health information.

How do we protect the privacy of your health information?

- We make sure that unauthorized people don't see or change your records.
- Except for the circumstances noted below, if we intend to give your health information to anyone who isn't providing your care or paying for your care, we are required to get written permission from you or someone you have given legal power to make decisions for you first.
- There are certain exceptions that don't require us to get your written permission first. These exceptions are allowed or required by law.
 - We're required to release health information to government agencies that are checking on quality of care.
 - Decause you're a member of our plan through Medicare, we're required to give Medicare your health information including information about your Part D drugs. If Medicare releases your information for research or other uses, this will be done according to federal statutes and regulations; typically, this requires that information that uniquely identifies you not be shared.

You can see the information in your records and know how it's been shared with others

You have the right to look at your medical records held at our plan, and to get a copy of your records. We're allowed to charge you a fee for making copies. You also have the right to ask us to make additions or corrections to your medical records. If you ask us to do this, we'll work with your healthcare provider to decide whether the changes should be made.

You have the right to know how your health information has been shared with others for any purposes that aren't routine.

If you have questions or concerns about the privacy of your personal health information, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

For more information about our plan's privacy practices, go to Chapter 9.

Section 1.4 We must give you information about our plan, our network of pharmacies, and your covered drugs

As a member of *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan*, you have the right to get several kinds of information from us.

Chapter 6 Your rights and responsibilities

If you want any of the following kinds of information, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

- **Information about our plan.** This includes, for example, information about our plan's financial condition.
- **Information about our network pharmacies.** You have the right to get information about the qualifications of the pharmacies in our network and how we pay the pharmacies in our network.
- Information about your coverage and the rules you must follow when using your coverage. Chapters 3 and 4 provide information about Part D drug coverage.
- Information about why something is not covered and what you can do about it. Chapter 7 provides information on asking for a written explanation on why a Part D drug isn't covered or if your coverage is restricted. Chapter 7 also provides information on asking us to change a decision, also called an appeal.

Section 1.5 You have the right to know your treatment options and participate in decisions about your care

You have the right to give instructions about what's to be done if you can't make medical decisions for yourself

Sometimes people become unable to make health care decisions for themselves due to accidents or serious illness. You have the right to say what you want to happen if you're in this situation. This means, *if you want to*, you can:

- Fill out a written form to give **someone the legal authority to make medical decisions for you** if you ever become unable to make decisions for yourself.
- **Give your doctors written instructions** about how you want them to handle your medical care if you become unable to make decisions for yourself.

Legal documents you can use to give directions in advance in these situations are called **advance directives**. Documents like a **living will** and **power of attorney for health care** are examples of advance directives.

How to set up an advance directive to give instructions:

- **Get a form.** You can get an advance directive form from your lawyer, a social worker, or some office supply stores. You can sometimes get advance directive forms from organizations that give people information about Medicare. You can also call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) to ask for the forms.
- **Fill out the form and sign it.** No matter of where you get this form, it's a legal document. Consider having a lawyer help you prepare it.

• **Give copies of the form to the right people.** Give a copy of the form to your doctor and to the person you name on the form who can make decisions for you if you can't. You may want to give copies to close friends or family members. Keep a copy at home.

If you know ahead of time that you're going to be hospitalized, and you signed an advance directive, **take a copy with you to the hospital**.

- The hospital will ask whether you signed an advance directive form and whether you have it with you.
- If you didn't sign an advance directive form, the hospital has forms available and will ask if you want to sign one.

Filling out an advance directive is your choice (including whether you want to sign one if you're in the hospital). According to law, no one can deny you care or discriminate against you based on whether or not you signed an advance directive.

If your instructions aren't followed

If you sign an advance directive and you believe that a doctor or hospital didn't follow the instructions in it, you can file a complaint with the State of Hawaii, Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs (DCCA), Regulated Industries Complaint Office (RICO).

Advance Directive	Complaints about Doctors – Contact Information
Call	Oahu: (808) 587-4272
	Hawaii (Hilo): (808) 933-8846
	Hawaii (Kona): (808) 327-9590
	Kauai: (808) 241-3300
	Maui: (808) 243-5808
	These numbers are available 7:45 am 4:30 pm, Monday through Friday, except State and most Federal holidays.
TTY	711
Write	Regulated Industries Complaints Office
	Administration - Attn Consumer Projects Attorney
	235 S. Beretania Street, 9th Floor
	Honolulu, HI 96813
	Email: rico@dcca.hawaii.gov
Website	https://cca.hawaii.gov/rico/

However, if you have a problem or concern about a health care facility (including hospitals, nursing homes, home health agencies, end-stage renal disease (ESRD) facilities, and other facilities serving Medicare and Medicaid members), contact Office of Health Care Assurance (OHCA) through any of the methods listed below.

Advance Directive Complaints about Hospitals – Contact Information			
Call	(808) 692-7420		
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 7:45 am - 4:30 pm, Monday through Friday, except State and federal holidays.		
TTY	711		
	Calls to this number are free. This number is available 7:45 am - 4:30 pm, Monday through Friday, except State and federal holidays.		
Fax	(808) 692-7447		
Write	Department of Health Medicare Section 601 Kamokila Boulevard, Room 395 Kapolei, HI 96707		
Website	https://health.hawaii.gov/ohca/		

Section 1.6 You have the right to make complaints and ask us to reconsider decisions we made

If you have any problems, concerns, or complaints and need to ask for coverage, or make an appeal, Chapter 7 of this document tells what you can do. Whatever you do—ask for a coverage decision, make an appeal, or make a complaint—we're required to treat you fairly.

Section 1.7 If you believe you're being treated unfairly, or your rights aren't being respected

If you believe you've been treated unfairly or your rights haven't been respected due to your race, disability, religion, sex, health, ethnicity, creed (beliefs), age, or national origin, call the Department of Health and Human Services' **Office for Civil Rights** at 1-800-368-1019 (TTY users call 1-800-537-7697), or call your local Office for Civil Rights.

If you believe you've been treated unfairly or your rights haven't been respected, *and* it's *not* about discrimination, you can get help dealing with the problem you're having from these places:

- Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711)
- Call your local SHIP at (808) 586-7299 or 1-888-875-9229 (TTY users call 1-866-810-4379).
- **Call Medicare** at 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227) (TTY users call 1-877-486-2048)

SECTION 1.8 How to get more information about your rights

Get more information about your rights from these places:

- Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711)
- Call your local SHIP at (808) 586-7299 or 1-888-875-9229 (TTY users call 1-866-810-4379).
- Contact Medicare
 - Visit Medicare.gov to read the publication Medicare Rights & Protections (available at: https://www.medicare.gov/publications/11534-medicare-rights-and-protections.pdf.)
 - o Call 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227) (TTY users call 1-877-486-2048)

SECTION 2 Your responsibilities as a member of our plan

Things you need to do as a member of our plan are listed below. For questions, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

- Get familiar with your covered drugs and the rules you must follow to get these covered drugs. Use this *Evidence of Coverage* to learn what's covered and the rules you need to follow to get covered drugs.
 - Chapters 3 and 4 give details about Part D drug coverage.
- If you have any other drug coverage in addition to our plan, you're required to tell us. Chapter 1 tells you about coordinating these benefits.
- **Tell your doctor and pharmacist that you're enrolled in our plan.** Show our plan membership card whenever you get Part D drugs.
- Help your doctors and other providers help you by giving them information, asking questions, and following through on your care.
 - To help get the best care, tell your doctors and other health providers about your health problems. Follow the treatment plans and instructions you and your doctors agree on.
 - Make sure your doctors know all the drugs you're taking, including over-the-counter drugs, vitamins, and supplements.
 - o If you have questions, be sure to ask and get an answer you can understand.
- Pay what you owe. As a plan member, you're responsible for these payments:
 - You must pay our plan premiums.
 - For most of your drugs covered by our plan, you must pay your share of the cost when you get the drug.
 - If you're required to pay a late enrollment penalty, you must pay the penalty to stay a member of our plan.

Chapter 6 Your rights and responsibilities

- If you are required to pay the extra amount for Part D because of your yearly income, you
 must continue to pay the extra amount directly to the government to stay a member of our
 plan.
- If you move within our plan service area, we need to know so we can keep your membership record up to date and know how to contact you.
- If you move outside our plan service area, you can't stay a member of our plan.
- If you move, tell Social Security (or the Railroad Retirement Board).

CHAPTER 7:

If you have a problem or complaint (coverage decisions, appeals, complaints)

SECTION 1 What to do if you have a problem or concern

This chapter explains 2 types of processes for handling problems and concerns:

- For some problems, you need to use the process for coverage decisions and appeals.
- For other problems, you need to use the **process for making complaints** (also called grievances).

Both processes have been approved by Medicare. Each process has a set of rules, procedures, and deadlines that must be followed by us and by you.

The information in this chapter will help you identify the right process to use and what to do.

Section 1.1 Legal terms

There are legal terms for some of the rules, procedures, and types of deadlines explained in this chapter. Many of these terms are unfamiliar to most people. To make things easier, this chapter uses more familiar words in place of some legal terms.

However, it's sometimes important to know the correct legal terms. To help you know which terms to use to get the right help or information, we include these legal terms when we give details for handling specific situations.

SECTION 2 Where to get more information and personalized help

We're always available to help you. Even if you have a complaint about our treatment of you, we're obligated to honor your right to complain. You should always call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) for help. In some situations, you may also want help or guidance from someone who isn't connected with us. Two organization that can help are:

State Health Insurance Assistance Program (SHIP)

Each state has a government program with trained counselors. The program is not connected with us or with any insurance company or health plan. The counselors at this program can help you understand which

process you should use to handle a problem you're having. They can also answer questions, give you more information, and offer guidance on what to do.

The services of SHIP counselors are free. Call Hawai'i SHIP at (808) 586-7299 or 1-888-875-9229 (TTY users call 1-866-810-4379).

Medicare

You can also contact Medicare for help.

- Call 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227), 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. TTY users call 1-877-486-2048
- Visit www.Medicare.gov

SECTION 3 Which process to use for your problem

Is your problem or concern about your benefits or coverage?

This includes problems about whether prescription drugs are covered or not, the way they are covered, and problems related to payment for prescription drugs.

Yes.

Go to Section 4, A guide to coverage decisions and appeals.

No.

Go to Section 7, How to make a complaint about quality of care, waiting times, customer service or other concerns.

Coverage decisions and appeals

SECTION 4 A guide to coverage decisions and appeals

Coverage decisions and appeals deal with problems related to your benefits and coverage for prescription drugs, including payments. This is the process you use for issues such as whether a drug is covered or not and the way in which the drug is covered.

Asking for coverage decisions before you get services

If you want to know if we'll cover medical care before you get it, you can ask us to make a coverage decision for you. A coverage decision is a decision we make about your benefits and coverage or about the amount we'll pay for your prescription drugs.

In limited circumstances a request for a coverage decision will be dismissed, which means we won't review the request. Examples of when a request will be dismissed include if the request is incomplete, if someone makes the request on your behalf but isn't legally authorized to do so or if you ask for your request to be withdrawn. If we dismiss a request for a coverage decision, we'll send a notice explaining why the request was dismissed and how to ask for a review of the dismissal.

We make a coverage decision whenever we decide what's covered for you and how much we pay. In some cases, we might decide a drug isn't covered or is no longer covered for you. If you disagree with this coverage decision, you can make an appeal.

Making an appeal

If we make a coverage decision, whether before or after you get a benefit, and you aren't satisfied, you can **appeal** the decision. An appeal is a formal way of asking us to review and change a coverage decision we made. Under certain circumstances, you can ask for an expedited or **fast appeal** of a coverage decision. Your appeal is handled by different reviewers than those who made the original decision.

When you appeal a decision for the first time, this is called a Level 1 appeal. In this appeal, we review the coverage decision we made to check to see if we properly followed the rules. When we complete the review, we give you our decision.

In limited circumstances, a request for a Level 1 appeal will be dismissed, which means we won't review the request. Examples of when a request will be dismissed include if the request is incomplete, if someone makes the request on your behalf but isn't legally authorized to do so, or if you ask for your request to be withdrawn. If we dismiss a request for a Level 1 appeal, we'll send a notice explaining why the request was dismissed and how to ask for a review of the dismissal.

If we don't dismiss your case but say no to all or part of your Level 1 appeal, you can go on to a Level 2 appeal. The Level 2 appeal is conducted by an independent review organization that is not connected to us. If you are not satisfied with the decision at the Level 2 appeal, you may be able to continue through additional levels of appeal (This chapter explains Level 3, 4, and 5 appeals).

Section 4.1 Get help asking for a coverage decision or making an appeal

Here are resources if you decide to ask for any kind of coverage decision or appeal a decision:

- Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711)
- **Get free help** from your State Health Insurance Assistance Program.
- Your doctor or other prescriber can make a request for you. For Part D drugs, your doctor or other prescriber can ask for a coverage decision or a Level 1 appeal on your behalf. If your Level 1 appeal is denied, your doctor or prescriber can ask for a Level 2 appeal.

- You can ask someone to act on your behalf. You can name another person to act for you as your representative to ask for a coverage decision or make an appeal.
 - O If you want a friend, relative, or another person to be your representative, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) and ask for the Appointment of Representative form. (The form is also available at www.cms.gov/Medicare/CMS-Forms/CMS-Forms/downloads/cms1696.pdf or on our website at www.hmsa.com/helpcenter/forms/medicare-appoint-representative/.) This form gives that person permission to act on your behalf. It must be signed by you and by the person you want to act on your behalf. You must give us a copy of the signed form.
 - We can accept an appeal request from a representative without the form, but we can't begin or complete our review until we get it. If we don't get the form before our deadline for making a decision on your appeal, your appeal request will be dismissed. If this happens, we'll send you a written notice explaining your right to ask the independent review organization to review our decision to dismiss your appeal.
- You also have the right to hire a lawyer. You can contact your own lawyer or get the name of a lawyer from your local bar association or other referral service. There are groups that will give you free legal services if you qualify. However, you aren't required to hire a lawyer to ask for any kind of coverage decision or appeal a decision.

SECTION 5 Part D drugs: How to ask for a coverage decision or make an appeal

Section 5.1 What to do if you have problems getting a Part D drug or want us to pay you back for a Part D drug

Your benefits include coverage for many prescription drugs. To be covered, the drug must be used for a medically accepted indication. (Go to Chapter 3 for more information about a medically accepted indication.) For details about Part D drugs, rules, restrictions, and costs go to Chapters 3 and 4. **This section is about your Part D drugs only.** To keep things simple, we generally say *drug* in the rest of this section, instead of repeating *covered outpatient prescription drug* or *Part D drug* every time. We also use the term Drug List instead of *List of Covered Drugs* or formulary.

- If you don't know if a drug is covered or if you meet the rules, you can ask us. Some drugs require you to get approval from us before we'll cover it.
- If your pharmacy tells you that your prescription can't be filled as written, the pharmacy will give you a written notice explaining how to contact us to ask for a coverage decision.

Part D coverage decisions and appeals

Legal Term:

An initial coverage decision about your Part D drugs is called a **coverage determination**.

A coverage decision is a decision we make about your benefits and coverage or about the amount we'll pay for your drugs. This section tells what you can do if you're in any of the following situations:

- Asking to cover a Part D drug that's not on our plan's Drug List. Ask for an exception. Section 5.2
- Asking to waive a restriction on our plan's coverage for a drug (such as limits on the amount of the drug you can get, prior authorization criteria, or the requirement to try another drug first) Ask for an exception. Section 5.2
- Asking to pay a lower cost-sharing amount for a covered drug on a higher cost-sharing tier **Ask for an** exception. Section 5.2
- Asking to get pre-approval for a drug. Ask for a coverage decision. Section 5.4
- Pay for a prescription drug you already bought. Ask us to pay you back. Section 5.4

If you disagree with a coverage decision we made, you can appeal our decision.

This section tells you both how to ask for coverage decisions and how to request an appeal.

Section 5.2 Asking for an exception

Legal Terms:

Asking for coverage of a drug that's not on the Drug List is a **formulary exception**.

Asking for removal of a restriction on coverage for a drug is a **formulary exception**.

Asking to pay a lower price for a covered non-preferred drug is a **tiering exception**.

If a drug isn't covered in the way you'd like it to be covered, you can ask us to make an **exception**. An exception is a type of coverage decision.

For us to consider your exception request, your doctor or other prescriber will need to explain the medical reasons why you need the exception approved. Here are 3 examples of exceptions that you or your doctor or other prescriber can ask us to make:

- 1. Covering a Part D drug that's not on our Drug List. If we agree to cover a drug not on the Drug List, you'll need to pay the cost-sharing amount that applies to drugs in Tier 5 (Specialty Tier). You can't ask for an exception to the cost-sharing amount we require you to pay for the drug.
- **2. Removing a restriction for a covered drug**. Chapter 3 describes the extra rules or restrictions that apply to certain drugs on our Drug List. If we agree to make an exception and waive a restriction for you, you can ask for an exception to the cost-sharing amount we require you to pay for the drug.
- 3. Changing coverage of a drug to a lower cost-sharing tier. Every drug on our Drug List is in one of five cost-sharing tiers. In general, the lower the cost-sharing tier number, the less you pay as your share of the cost of the drug.
 - If our Drug List contains alternative drug(s) for treating your medical condition that are in a lower cost-sharing tier than your drug, you can ask us to cover your drug at the cost-sharing amount that applies to the alternative drug(s).
 - If the drug you're taking is a biological product you can ask us to cover your drug at a lower costsharing amount. This would be the lowest tier that contains biological product alternatives for treating your condition.
 - If the drug you're taking is a brand name drug you can ask us to cover your drug at the cost-sharing amount that applies to the lowest tier that contains brand name alternatives for treating your condition.
 - If the drug you're taking is a generic drug you can ask us to cover your drug at the cost-sharing amount that applies to the lowest tier that contains either brand or generic alternatives for treating your condition.
 - You can't ask us to change the cost-sharing tier for any drug in Tier 5 (Specialty Tier).
 - If we approve your tiering exception request and there's more than one lower cost-sharing tier with alternative drugs you can't take, you usually pay the lowest amount.

Section 5.3 Important things to know about asking for exceptions

Your doctor must tell us the medical reasons

Your doctor or other prescriber must give us a statement that explains the medical reasons you're asking for an exception. For a faster decision, include this medical information from your doctor or other prescriber when you ask for the exception.

Our Drug List typically includes more than one drug for treating a particular condition. These different possibilities are called **alternative** drugs. If an alternative drug would be just as effective as the drug you're asking for and wouldn't cause more side effects or other health problems, we generally won't approve your request for an exception. If you ask us for a tiering exception, we generally won't approve your request for an exception unless all the alternative drugs in the lower cost-sharing tier(s) won't work as well for you or are likely to cause an adverse reaction or other harm.

We can say yes or no to your request

- If we approve your request for an exception, our approval usually is valid until the end of our plan year. This is true as long as your doctor continues to prescribe the drug for you and that drug continues to be safe and effective for treating your condition.
- If we say no to your request, you can ask for another review by making an appeal.

Section 5.4 How to ask for a coverage decision, including an exception

Legal Terms:

A fast coverage decision is called an **expedited coverage determination**.

Step 1: Decide if you need a standard coverage decision or a fast coverage decision.

Standard coverage decisions are made within **72 hours** after we get your doctor's statement. **Fast coverage decisions** are made within **24 hours** after we get your doctor's statement.

If your health requires it, ask us to give you a fast coverage decision. To get a fast coverage decision, you must meet 2 requirements:

- You must be asking for a drug you didn't get. (You can't ask for fast coverage decision to be paid back for a drug you have already bought.)
- Using the standard deadlines could cause serious harm to your health or hurt your ability to regain function.
- If your doctor or other prescriber tells us that your health requires a fast coverage decision, we'll automatically give you a fast coverage decision.
- If you ask for a fast coverage decision on your own, without your doctor or prescriber's support, we'll decide whether your health requires that we give you a fast coverage decision. If we don't approve a fast coverage decision, we'll send you a letter that:
 - Explains that we'll use the standard deadlines.
 - Explains if your doctor or other prescriber asks for the fast coverage decision, we'll automatically give you a fast coverage decision.
 - Tells you how you can file a fast complaint about our decision to give you a standard coverage decision instead of the fast coverage decision you asked for. We'll answer your complaint within 24 hours of receipt.

Step 2: Ask for a standard coverage decision or a fast coverage decision.

Start by calling, writing, or faxing our plan to ask us to authorize or provide coverage for the prescription you want. You can also access the coverage decision process through our website. We must accept any

written request, including a request submitted on the *CMS Model Coverage Determination Request Form* which is available on our website https://www.hmsa.com/help-center/forms/medicare-drug-review. Chapter 2 has contact information. To help us process your request, include your name, contact information, and information that shows which denied claim is being appealed.

You, your doctor, (or other prescriber) or your representative can do this. You can also have a lawyer act on your behalf. Section 4 of this chapter tells how you can give written permission to someone else to act as your representative.

• If you're asking for an exception, provide the supporting statement, which is the medical reasons for the exception. Your doctor or other prescriber can fax or mail the statement to us. Or your doctor or other prescriber can tell us on the phone and follow up by faxing or mailing a written statement if necessary.

Step 3: We consider your request and give you our answer.

Deadlines for a fast coverage decision

- We must generally give you our answer within **24 hours** after we get your request.
 - For exceptions, we'll give you our answer within 24 hours after we get your doctor's supporting statement. We'll give you our answer sooner if your health requires us to.
 - o If we don't meet this deadline, we're required to send your request on to Level 2 of the appeals process, where it will be reviewed by an independent review organization.
- If our answer is yes to part or all of what you asked for, we must provide the coverage we agreed to within 24 hours after we get your request or doctor's statement supporting your request.
- If our answer is no to part or all of what you asked for, we'll send you a written statement that explains why we said no. We'll also tell you how you can appeal.

Deadlines for a standard coverage decision about a drug you didn't get yet

- We must generally give you our answer within 72 hours after we get your request.
 - For exceptions, we'll give you our answer within 72 hours after we get your doctor's supporting statement. We'll give you our answer sooner if your health requires us to.
 - o If we don't meet this deadline, we're required to send your request to Level 2 of the appeals process, where it'll be reviewed by an independent review organization.
- If our answer is yes to part or all of what you asked for, we must provide the coverage we agreed to provide within 72 hours after we get your request or doctor's statement supporting your request.
- If our answer is no to part or all of what you asked for, we'll send you a written statement that explains why we said no. We'll also tell you how you can appeal.

Deadlines for a standard coverage decision about payment for a drug you've already bought

• We must give you our answer within 14 calendar days after we get your request.

- If we don't meet this deadline, we're required to send your request on to Level 2 of the appeals process, where it will be reviewed by an independent review organization.
- If our answer is yes to part or all of what you asked for, we're also required to make payment to you within 14 calendar days after we get your request.
- If our answer is no to part or all of what you asked for, we'll send you a written statement that explains why we said no. We'll also tell you how you can appeal.

Step 4: If we say no to your coverage request, you can make an appeal.

• If we say no, you have the right to ask us to reconsider this decision by making an appeal. This means asking again to get the drug coverage you want. If you make an appeal, it means you're going to Level 1 of the appeals process.

Section 5.5 How to make a Level 1 appeal

Legal Terms:

An appeal to our plan about a Part D drug coverage decision is called a plan **redetermination**.

A fast appeal is called an **expedited redetermination**.

Step 1: Decide if you need a standard appeal or a fast appeal.

A standard appeal is usually made within 7 calendar days. A fast appeal is generally made within 72 hours. If your health requires it, ask for a fast appeal.

- If you're appealing a decision we made about a drug, you and your doctor or other prescriber will need to decide if you need a fast appeal.
- The requirements for getting a fast appeal are the same as those for getting a fast coverage decision in Section 5.4 of this chapter.

Step 2: You, your representative, doctor, or other prescriber must contact us and make your Level 1 appeal. If your health requires a quick response, you must ask for a fast appeal.

- For standard appeals, submit a written request. Chapter 2 has contact information.
- For fast appeals, either submit your appeal in writing or call us at (808) 948-6483. Chapter 2 has contact information.
- We must accept any written request, including a request submitted on the CMS Model Redetermination Request Form, which is available on our website https://www.hmsa.com/help-center/forms/medicare-drug-review. Include your name, contact information, and information about your claim to help us process your request.

- You must make your appeal request within 65 calendar days from the date on the written notice we sent to tell you our answer on the coverage decision. If you miss this deadline and have a good reason for missing it, explain the reason your appeal is late when you make your appeal. We may give you more time to make your appeal. Examples of good cause may include a serious illness that prevented you from contacting us or if we provided you with incorrect or incomplete information about the deadline for asking for an appeal.
- You can ask for a copy of the information in your appeal and add more information. You and
 your doctor may add more information to support your appeal. We're allowed to charge a fee for
 copying and sending this information to you.

Step 3: We consider your appeal and give you our answer.

 When we review your appeal, we take another careful look at all the information about your coverage request. We check to see if we were following all the rules when we said no to your request.
 We may contact you or your doctor or other prescriber to get more information.

Deadlines for a fast appeal

- For fast appeals, we must give you our answer within 72 hours after we get your appeal. We'll give you our answer sooner if your health requires us to.
 - If we don't give you an answer within 72 hours, we're required to send your request to Level 2 of the appeals process, where it will be reviewed by an independent review organization. Section 5.6 explains the Level 2 appeal process.
- If our answer is yes to part or all of what you asked for, we must provide the coverage we agreed to within 72 hours after we get your appeal.
- If our answer is no to part or all of what you asked for, we'll send you a written statement that explains why we said no and how you can appeal our decision.

Deadlines for a standard appeal for a drug you didn't get yet

- For standard appeals, we must give you our answer **within 7 calendar days** after we get your appeal. We'll give you our decision sooner if you didn't get the drug yet and your health condition requires us to do so.
 - If we don't give you a decision within 7 calendar days, we're required to send your request to Level 2 of the appeals process, where it will be reviewed by an independent review organization.
 Section 5.6 explains the Level 2 appeal process.
- If our answer is yes to part or all of what you asked for, we must provide the coverage as quickly as your health requires, but no later than **7 calendar days** after we get your appeal.
- If our answer is no to part or all of what you asked for, we'll send you a written statement that explains why we said no and how you can appeal our decision.

Deadlines for a standard appeal about payment for a drug you already bought

• We must give you our answer within 14 calendar days after we get your request.

- o If we don't meet this deadline, we're required to send your request on to Level 2 of the appeals process, where it will be reviewed by an independent review organization.
- If our answer is yes to part or all of what you asked for, we're also required to make payment to you within 30 calendar days after we get your request.
- If our answer is no to part or all of what you asked for, we'll send you a written statement that explains why we said no. We'll also tell you how you can appeal.

Step 4: If we say no to your appeal, you decide if you want to continue with the appeals process and make *another* appeal.

• If you decide to make another appeal, it means your appeal is going on to Level 2 of the appeals process.

Section 5.6 How to make a Level 2 appeal

Legal Term

The formal name for the independent review organization is the **Independent Review Entity.** It is sometimes called the **IRE.**

The **independent review organization is an independent organization hired by Medicare**. It isn't connected with us and is not a government agency. This organization decides whether the decision we made is correct or if it should be changed. Medicare oversees its work.

Step 1: You (or your representative or your doctor or other prescriber) must contact the independent review organization and ask for a review of your case.

- If we say no to your Level 1 appeal, the written notice we send you will include instructions on how
 to make a Level 2 appeal with the independent review organization. These instructions will tell who
 can make this Level 2 appeal, what deadlines you must follow, and how to reach the independent
 review organization.
- You must make your appeal request within 65 calendar days from the date on the written notice.
- If we did not complete our review within the applicable timeframe or make an unfavorable decision regarding an **at-risk** determination under our drug management program, we'll automatically forward your request to the IRE.
- We'll send the information we have about your appeal to the independent review organization. This information is called your **case file**. **You have the right to ask us for a copy of your case file**. We're allowed to charge you a fee for copying and sending this information to you.
- You have a right to give the independent review organization additional information to support your appeal.

Step 2: The independent review organization reviews your appeal.

• Reviewers at the independent review organization will take a careful look at all the information related to your appeal.

Deadlines for fast appeal

- If your health requires it, ask the independent review organization for a fast appeal.
- If the independent review organization agrees to give you a fast appeal, the independent review
 organization must give you an answer to your Level 2 appeal within 72 hours after it gets your
 appeal request.

Deadlines for standard appeal

• For standard appeals, the independent review organization must give you an answer to your Level 2 appeal **within 7 calendar days** after it gets your appeal if it is for a drug you didn't get yet. If you're asking us to pay you back for a drug you already bought, the independent review organization must give you an answer to your Level 2 appeal **within 14 calendar days** after it gets your request.

Step 3: The independent review organization gives you its answer.

For fast appeals:

• If the independent review organization says yes to part or all of what you asked for, we must provide the drug coverage that was approved by the independent review organization within 24 hours after we get the decision from the independent review organization.

For standard appeals:

- If the independent review organization says yes to part or all of your request for coverage, we must provide the drug coverage that was approved by the independent review organization within 72 hours after we get the decision from the independent review organization.
- If the independent review organization says yes to part or all of your request to pay you back for a drug you already bought, we're required to send payment to you within 30 calendar days after we get the decision from the independent review organization.

What if the independent review organization says no to your appeal?

If this organization says **no to part or all of** your appeal, it means they agree with our decision not to approve your request (or part of your request). (This is called **upholding the decision**. It's also called **turning down your appeal**.) In this case, the independent review organization will send you a letter that:

• Explains the decision.

- Lets you know about your right to a Level 3 appeal if the dollar value of the drug coverage you're asking for meets a certain minimum. If the dollar value of the drug coverage you're asking for is too low, you can't make another appeal and the decision at Level 2 is final.
- Tells you the dollar value that must be in dispute to continue with the appeals process.

Step 4: If your case meets the requirements, you choose whether you want to take your appeal further.

- There are 3 additional levels in the appeals process after Level 2 (for a total of 5 levels of appeal).
- If you want to go to a Level 3 appeal, the details on how to do this are in the written notice you get after your Level 2 appeal decision.
- The Level 3 appeal is handled by an Administrative Law Judge or attorney adjudicator. Section 6 explains the Level 3, 4, and 5 appeals process.

SECTION 6 Taking your appeal to Levels 3, 4 and 5

Section 6.1 Appeal Levels 3, 4 and 5 for Part D Drug Requests

This section may be right for you if you made a Level 1 appeal and a Level 2 appeal, and both of your appeals were turned down.

If the dollar value of the drug you appealed meets certain minimum levels, you may be able to go to additional levels of appeal. If the dollar value is less than the minimum level, you can't appeal any further. The written response you get to your Level 2 appeal will explain how to make a Level 3 appeal.

For most situations that involve appeals, the last 3 levels of appeal work in much the same way as the first two levels. Here's who handles the review of your appeal at each of these levels.

Level 3 appeal

An **Administrative Law Judge** or an attorney adjudicator who works for the federal government will review your appeal and give you an answer.

- If the Administrative Law Judge or attorney adjudicator says yes to your appeal, the appeals process may or may not be over. Unlike a decision at a Level 2 appeal, we have the right to appeal a Level 3 decision that's favorable to you. If we decide to appeal, it will go to a Level 4 appeal.
 - o If we decide *not* to appeal, we must authorize or provide you with the medical care within 60 calendar days after we get the Administrative Law Judge's or attorney adjudicator's decision.
 - o If we decide to appeal the decision, we'll send you a copy of the Level 4 appeal request with any accompanying documents. We may wait for the Level 4 appeal decision before authorizing or providing the medical care in dispute.

- If the Administrative Law Judge or attorney adjudicator says no to your appeal, the appeals process may or may not be over.
 - o If you decide to accept this decision that turns down your appeal, the appeals process is over.
 - If you don't want to accept the decision, you can continue to the next level of the review process.
 The notice you get will tell you what to do for a Level 4 appeal.

Level 4 appeal

The **Medicare Appeals Council** (Council) will review your appeal and give you an answer. The Council is part of the federal government.

- If the answer is yes, or if the Council denies our request to review a favorable Level 3 appeal decision, the appeals process may or may not be over. Unlike a decision at Level 2, we have the right to appeal a Level 4 decision that is favorable to you. We'll decide whether to appeal this decision to Level 5.
 - o If we decide *not* to appeal the decision, we must authorize or provide you with the medical care within 60 calendar days after getting the Council's decision.
 - o If we decide to appeal the decision, we'll let you know in writing.
- If the answer is no or if the Council denies the review request, the appeals process may or may not be over.
 - o If you decide to accept this decision that turns down your appeal, the appeals process is over.
 - o If you don't want to accept the decision, you may be able to continue to the next level of the review process. If the Council says no to your appeal, the notice you get will tell you whether the rules allow you to go to a Level 5 appeal and how to continue with a Level 5 appeal.

Level 5 appeal

A judge at the **Federal District Court** will review your appeal.

• A judge will review all the information and decide *yes* or *no* to your request. This is a final answer. There are no more appeal levels after the Federal District Court.

Making complaints

SECTION 7 How to make a complaint about quality of care, waiting times, customer service, or other concerns

Section 7.1 What kinds of problems are handled by the complaint process

The complaint process is *only* used for certain types of problems. This includes problems about quality of care, waiting times, and customer service. Here are examples of the kinds of problems handled by the complaint process.

Complaint	Example
Quality of your care	Are you unhappy with the quality of the care you got?
Respecting your privacy	Did someone not respect your right to privacy or share confidential information?
Disrespect, poor customer service, or other negative behaviors	 Has someone been rude or disrespectful to you? Are you unhappy with our Customer Relations? Do you feel you're being encouraged to leave our plan?
Waiting times	 Have you been kept waiting too long by pharmacists? Or by our Customer Relations or other staff at our plan? Examples include waiting too long on the phone, in the waiting or exam room, or getting a prescription.
Cleanliness	Are you unhappy with the cleanliness or condition of a pharmacy?
Information you get from us	Did we fail to give you a required notice?Is our written information hard to understand?
Timeliness (These types of complaints are all about the <i>timeliness</i> of our	If you asked for a coverage decision or made an appeal, and you think we aren't responding quickly enough, you can make a complaint about our slowness. Here are examples:
actions related to coverage decisions and appeals)	 You asked us for a fast coverage decision or a fast appeal, and we said no; you can make a complaint. You believe we aren't meeting the deadlines for coverage decisions or appeals; you can make a complaint. You believe we aren't meeting deadlines for covering or reimbursing you for certain drugs that were approved; you can make a complaint.

Complaint	Example
	You believe we failed to meet required deadlines for forwarding your case to the independent review organization; you can make a complaint.

Section 7.2 How to make a complaint

Legal Terms:

A complaint is also called a grievance.

Making a complaint is called filing a grievance.

Using the process for complaints is called using the process for filing a grievance.

A fast complaint is called an expedited grievance.

Step 1: Contact us promptly - either by phone or in writing.

- Calling Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) is usually the first step. If there's anything else you need to do, Customer Relations will let you know.
- If you don't want to call (or you called and weren't satisfied), you can put your complaint in writing and send it to us. If you put your complaint in writing, we'll respond to your complaint in writing.
- If you call us or send us your complaint in writing, we will file your complaint for you. To process your complaint, we will need the following information:
 - Your full name.
 - Your Member ID number.
 - A daytime telephone number where we can reach you.
 - A description of the complaint, including the date it occurred.
 - Address of office location, and name of practitioners, providers, or their staff who were involved, if applicable.
 - Any documents you would like us to consider when resolving your complaint.
 - Your signature or the signature of your representative, if the complaint is sent to us in writing.
 (Addresses are printed on the back cover of this document).

If you want a friend, a relative, your doctor or other provider, or other person to be your representative, then you will need to submit an "Appointment of Representative" form. The form gives that person permission to act on your behalf. It must be signed by you and by the person who you would like to act on your behalf. To obtain the form you can do the following:

- Download the form on our website at www.hmsa.com/help-center/forms/medicare-appointrepresentative/
- Call Customer Relations (phone numbers are printed on the back cover of this document) and ask for the "Appointment of Representative" form.
- Download the form on Medicare's website at www.cms.gov/Medicare/CMS-Forms/CMS-Forms/downloads/cms1696.pdf

Reminder: A representative form is valid for one year from the date it has signatures for both the enrollee and the appointee, unless revoked. For example, if the enrollee signs the form on January 1, 2026 and the representative signs on January 3, 2026 (or vice versa), the form is effective for one year starting on January 3, 2026.

• The **deadline** for making a complaint is 60 calendar days from the time you had the problem you want to complain about.

Step 2: We look into your complaint and give you our answer.

- If possible, we'll answer you right away. If you call us with a complaint, we may be able to give you an answer on the same phone call.
- Most complaints are answered within 30 calendar days. If we need more information and the
 delay is in your best interest or if you ask for more time, we can take up to 14 more calendar days
 (44 calendar days total) to answer your complaint. If we decide to take extra days, we'll tell you in
 writing.
- If you're making a complaint because we denied your request for a fast coverage decision or a fast appeal, we'll automatically give you a fast complaint. If you have a fast complaint, it means we'll give you an answer within 24 hours.
- **If we don't agree** with some or all of your complaint or don't take responsibility for the problem you're complaining about, we'll include our reasons in our response to you.

Section 7.3 You can also make complaints about quality of care to the Quality Improvement Organization

When your complaint is about *quality of care*, you have 2 extra options:

You can make your complaint directly to the Quality Improvement Organization. The Quality
Improvement Organization is a group of practicing doctors and other health care experts paid by the
federal government to check and improve the care given to Medicare patients. Chapter 2 has contact
information.

Or

 You can make your complaint to both the Quality Improvement Organization and us at the same time.

Section 7.4 You can also tell Medicare about your complaint

You can submit a complaint about *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* directly to Medicare. To submit a complaint to Medicare, go to www.Medicare.gov/MedicareComplaintForm/home.aspx. You may also call 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227). TTY/TDD users call 1-877-486-2048.

CHAPTER 8:

Ending membership in our plan

SECTION 1 Ending your membership in our plan

Ending your membership in *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* may be **voluntary** (your own choice) or **involuntary** (not your own choice):

- You might leave our plan because you decide you *want* to leave. Sections 2 and 3 give information on ending your membership voluntarily.
- There are also limited situations where we're required to end your membership. Section 5 tells you about situations when we must end your membership.

If you're leaving our plan, our plan must continue to provide your prescription drugs, and you'll continue to pay your cost share until your membership ends.

SECTION 2 When can you end your membership in our plan?

Section 2.1 You can end your membership during the Open Enrollment Period

You can end your membership in our plan during the **Open Enrollment Period** each year. During this time, review your health and drug coverage and decide about coverage for the upcoming year.

- The Open Enrollment Period is from October 15 to December 7.
- Choose to keep your current coverage or make changes to your coverage for the upcoming year. If you decide to change to a new plan, you can choose any of the following types of plans:
 - Another Medicare drug plan,
 - Original Medicare with a separate Medicare drug plan,
 - Original Medicare without a separate Medicare drug plan,
 - If you choose this option and receive Extra Help, Medicare may enroll you in a drug plan, unless you've opted out of automatic enrollment.
 - A Medicare health plan. A Medicare health plan is a plan offered by a private company that contracts with Medicare to provide all the Medicare Part A (Hospital) and Part B (Medical) benefits. Some Medicare health plans also include Part D prescription drug coverage.

If you enroll in most Medicare health plans, you'll be disenrolled from *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* when your new plan's coverage begins. However, if you choose a Private Fee-for-Service plan without Part D drug coverage, a Medicare Medical Savings Account plan, or a Medicare Cost Plan, you can enroll in that plan and keep *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* for your drug coverage. If you don't want to keep our plan, you can choose to enroll in another Medicare prescription drug plan or drop Medicare prescription drug coverage.

Note: If you disenroll from Medicare drug coverage and go without creditable prescription drug coverage for 63 or more days in a row, you may have to pay a late enrollment penalty if you join a Medicare drug plan later.

• Your membership will end in our plan when your new plan's coverage starts on January 1.

Section 2.2 In certain situations, you can end your membership during a Special Enrollment Period

In certain situations, members of *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan* may be eligible to end their membership at other times of the year. This is known as a **Special Enrollment Period**.

You may be eligible to end your membership during a Special Enrollment Period if any of the following situations apply. These are just examples; For the full list you can contact our plan, call Medicare, or visit www.Medicare.gov:

- Usually, when you move
- If you have QUEST (Medicaid)
- If you're eligible for Extra Help paying for Medicare drug coverage
- If we violate our contract with you
- If you're getting care in an institution, such as a nursing home or long-term care (LTC) hospital
- **Note**: If you're in a drug management program, you may not be able to change plans. Chapter 3, Section 10 tells you more about drug management programs.

Enrollment time periods vary depending on your situation.

To find out if you're eligible for a Special Enrollment Period, call Medicare at 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227). TTY users call 1-877-486-2048. If you're eligible to end your membership because of a special situation, you can choose to change both your Medicare health coverage and drug coverage. You can choose:

- Another Medicare drug plan,
- Original Medicare without a separate Medicare drug plan.
- A Medicare health plan. A Medicare health plan is a plan offered by a private company that contracts with Medicare to provide all Medicare Part A (Hospital) and Part B (Medical) benefits. Some Medicare health plans also include Part D drug coverage.

O If you enroll in most Medicare health plans, you'll automatically be disenrolled from HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan when your new plan's coverage begins. However, if you choose a Private Fee-for-Service plan without Part D drug coverage, a Medicare Medical Savings Account plan, or a Medicare Cost Plan, you can enroll in that plan and keep HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan for your drug coverage. If you don't want to keep our plan, you can choose to enroll in another Medicare prescription drug plan or to drop Medicare drug coverage.

Note: If you disenroll from Medicare drug coverage and go without creditable prescription drug coverage for 63 days or more in a row, you may have to pay a Part D late enrollment penalty if you join a Medicare drug plan later.

Your membership will usually end on the first day of the month after we get your request to change our plan.

If you get Extra Help from Medicare to pay your drugs coverage costs: If you switch to Original Medicare and don't enroll in a separate Medicare drug plan, Medicare may enroll you in a drug plan, unless you opt out of automatic enrollment.

Section 2.3 Get more information about when you can end your membership

If you have questions about ending your membership you can:

- Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711)
- Find the information in the Medicare & You 2026 handbook
- Call **Medicare** at 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227). (TTY users call 1-877-486-2048)

SECTION 3 How to end your membership in our plan

The table below explains how you can end your membership in our plan.

To switch from our plan to:	Here's what to do:		
Another Medicare health plan	 Enroll in the new Medicare health plan. 		
	 You'll automatically be disenrolled from HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan when your new plan's coverage starts. 		
Original Medicare <i>with</i> a separate Medicare drug plan	 Enroll in the new Medicare drug plan. You'll automatically be disenrolled from HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan when your new drug plan's coverage starts. 		

To switch from our plan to:	Here's what to do:
Original Medicare <i>without</i> a separate Medicare drug plan	Send us a written request to disenroll. Call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) if you need more information on how to do this.
	 You can also call Medicare at 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227) and ask to be disenrolled. TTY users call 1-877-486-2048.
	 You'll be disenrolled from HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan when your coverage in Original Medicare starts.

SECTION 4 Until your membership ends, you must keep getting your drugs through our plan

Until your membership ends, and your new Medicare coverage starts, you must continue to get your prescription drugs through our plan.

Continue to use our network pharmacies or mail order to get your prescriptions filled.

SECTION 5 HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan must end our plan membership in certain situations

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan must end your membership in our plan if any of the following happen:

- If you no longer have Medicare Part A or Part B (or both).
- If you move out of our service area.
- If you're away from our service area for more than 12 months.
 - If you move or take a long trip, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) to find out if the place you're moving or traveling to is in our plan's area.
- If you become incarcerated (go to prison)
- If you're no longer a United States citizen or lawfully present in the United States
- If you lie or withhold information about other insurance, you have that provides prescription drug coverage
- If you intentionally give us incorrect information when you're enrolling in our plan, and that information affects your eligibility for our plan. (We can't make you leave our plan for this reason unless we get permission from Medicare first.)

Chapter 8 Ending membership in our plan

- If you continuously behave in a way that's disruptive and makes it difficult for us to provide care for you and other members of our plan. (We cannot make you leave our plan for this reason unless we get permission from Medicare first.)
- If you let someone else use your membership card to get prescription drugs. (We can't make you leave our plan for this reason unless we get permission from Medicare first.)
 - If we end your membership because of this reason, Medicare may have your case investigated by the Inspector General.
- If you don't pay our plan premiums for two calendar months.
 - We must notify you in writing that you have two calendar months to pay our plan premium before we end your membership.
- If you're required to pay the extra Part D amount because of your income and you don't pay it, Medicare will disenroll you from our plan and you'll lose drug coverage.

If you have questions or want more information on when we can end your membership, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711).

Section 5.1 We can't ask you to leave our plan for any health-related reason

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan isn't allowed to ask you to leave our plan for any health-related reason.

What should you do if this happens?

If you feel you're being asked to leave our plan because of a health-related reason, call Medicare at 1-800-MEDICARE (1-800-633-4227). TTY users call 1-877-486-2048.

Section 5.2 You have the right to make a complaint if we end your membership in our plan

If we end your membership in our plan, we must tell you our reasons in writing for ending your membership. We must also explain how you file a grievance or can make a complaint about our decision to end your membership.

CHAPTER 9:

Legal notices

SECTION 1 Notice about governing law

The principal law that applies to this *Evidence of Coverage* document is Title XVIII of the Social Security Act and the regulations created under the Social Security Act by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). In addition, other federal laws may apply and, under certain circumstances, the laws of the state you live in. This may affect your rights and responsibilities even if the laws aren't included or explained in this document.

SECTION 2 Notice about nondiscrimination

We don't discriminate based on race, ethnicity, national origin, color, religion, sex, age, mental or physical disability, health status, claims experience, medical history, genetic information, evidence of insurability, or geographic location within the service area. All organizations that provide Medicare prescription drug plans, like our plan, must obey federal laws against discrimination, including Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, the Americans with Disabilities Act, Section 1557 of the Affordable Care Act, all other laws that apply to organizations that get federal funding, and any other laws and rules that apply for any other reason.

If you want more information or have concerns about discrimination or unfair treatment, call the Department of Health and Human Services' **Office for Civil Rights** at 1-800-368-1019 (TTY 1-800-537-7697) or your local Office for Civil Rights. You can also review information from the Department of Health and Human Services' Office for Civil Rights at https://www.HHS.gov/ocr/index.html.

If you have a disability and need help with access to care, call Customer Relations at 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711). If you have a complaint, such as a problem with wheelchair access, Customer Relations can help.

HMSA:

- Provides free aids and services to people with disabilities to communicate effectively with us, such as:
 - Qualified sign language interpreters
 - Written information in other formats (large print, audio, accessible electronic formats, other formats)
- Provides free language services to people whose primary language is not English, such as:

- Qualified interpreters
- Information written in other languages

If you need these services, please call 1-800-776-4672 toll-free. TTY 711.

Filing a Grievance with HMSA

If you believe that HMSA has discriminated in any way on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, sex, you can file a grievance with HMSA's Member Advocacy and Appeals.

Mail: HMSA Member Advocacy and Appeals, P.O. Box 1958, Honolulu, HI 96805-1958

Toll-Free Phone: 1-800-462-2085

TTY: 711

Fax: 808-952-7546

Email: appeals@hmsa.com

Filing a Complaint with the Federal Government

You can also file a civil rights complaint with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights electronically through the Office for Civil Rights Complaint Portal, available at https://ocrportal.hhs.gov/ocr/smartscreen/main.jsf, or by mail or phone at:

Mail: Office for Civil Rights, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 200 Independence Avenue SW., Room 509F, HHH Building, Washington, DC 20201,

Phone: 1800 368 1019 toll-free; TDD users, call 1800 537 7697 toll-free.

You can review information from the Department of Health and Human Services' Office for Civil Rights at https://www.hhs.gov/ocr/index.html. Complaint forms are available at www.hhs.gov/ocr/office/file/index.html.

Such complaints must be filed within 180 days of the date of the alleged discrimination.

SECTION 3 Notice about member non-liability

In the event HMSA fails to reimburse a Network provider's charge for covered services, you will not be liable for any sums owed by HMSA.

SECTION 4 Notice about when others are responsible for injuries

We do not pay medical expenses which are covered by workers' compensation insurance or automobile insurance coverage required by Hawaii state law. When others may be responsible for payment of your medical expenses or prescription drugs (due to tort liability, insurance or otherwise), our third-party liability rules apply and you should request a copy of these rules from us. You must give us prompt written notice of your injuries, claims, and demands for recovery and recoveries received, and must promptly fill out and return to us all papers we require to determine coverage and to secure our reimbursement rights for any amounts we pay. Medicare and HMSA have liens and rights of reimbursement to the full extent of any expenses paid.

SECTION 5 Notice about our privacy policies and practices for personal financial information required by law

(Privacy of Consumer Financial Information, H.R.S. Chapter 431, Article 3A, eff. July 1, 2002) HMSA is required by state law to provide an annual notice of our privacy policies and practices for personal financial information to members who are enrolled in our individual health plans. This section contains information regarding how we collect and disclose personal financial information about our members to our affiliates and to nonaffiliated third parties. This applies to former as well as current HMSA members.

HMSA and our affiliated organizations throughout the state of Hawaii have established the following policies and practices:

- Maintain physical, technical and administrative safeguards to protect the privacy, confidentiality, and integrity of personal information.
- Ensure that those in our workforce who have access to or use your personal information need that information to perform their jobs and have been trained to properly handle personal information. Our employees are fully accountable to management for following our policies and practices.
- Require that third parties who access your personal information on our behalf comply with applicable laws and agree to HMSA's strict standards of confidentiality and security.

Collection of personal financial information

HMSA collects personal financial information about you that is necessary to administer your health plan. We may collect personal financial information about you from sources such as applications or other forms that you complete and your transactions with us, our affiliates, or others.

Sharing of personal financial information

HMSA may share with our affiliates and with nonaffiliated third parties any of the personal financial information that is necessary to administer your health plan as permitted by law. Nonaffiliated third parties

are those entities that are not part of HMSA and its affiliates. We do not otherwise share your personal financial information with anyone without your permission.

SECTION 6 Notice about Medicare Secondary Payer subrogation rights

We have the right and responsibility to collect for covered Medicare prescription drugs for which Medicare is not the primary payer. According to CMS regulations at 42 CFR sections 422.108 and 423.462, *HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan*, as a Medicare prescription drug plan sponsor, will exercise the same rights of recovery that the Secretary exercises under CMS regulations in subparts B through D of part 411 of 42 CFR and the rules established in this section supersede any state laws.

In some situations, other parties should pay for your medical care before your Medicare Advantage health plan. In those situations, your Medicare Prescription Drug plan may pay, but have the right to get the payments back from these other parties. Medicare Prescription Drug plans may not be the primary payer for medical care you receive. These situations include those in which the Federal Medicare Program is considered a secondary payer under the Medicare Secondary Payer laws. For information on the Federal Medicare Secondary Payer program, Medicare has written a document with general information about what happens when people with Medicare have additional insurance. It's called *Medicare and Other Health Benefits: Your Guide to Who Pays First (publication number 02179).* You can get a copy by calling 1-800-MEDICARE, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, or by visiting the www.medicare.gov web site.

Our rights to recover in these situations are based on the terms of this health plan contract, as well as the provisions of the Federal statutes governing the Medicare Program. Your Medicare Prescription Drug plan coverage is always secondary to any payment made or reasonably expected to be made under:

- A workers compensation law or plan of the United States or a State,
- Any non-fault based insurance, including automobile and non-automobile no-fault and medical payments insurance,
- Any liability insurance policy or plan (including a self-insured plan) issued under an automobile or other type of policy or coverage, and
- Any automobile insurance policy or plan (including a self-insured plan), including, but not limited to uninsured and underinsured motorist coverages.

Since your Medicare Prescription Drug plan is always secondary to any automobile no-fault (Personal Injury Protection) or medical payments coverage, you should review your automobile insurance policies to ensure that appropriate policy provisions have been selected to make your automobile coverage primary for your medical treatment arising from an automobile accident.

SECTION 7 Notice about Subrogation and Third Party Liability

We do not pay any medical expenses which are covered by workers' compensation insurance or automobile insurance coverage required by Hawaii state law.

Chapter 9 Legal notices

If you suffer an injury or illness for which a third party is responsible due to a negligent or intentional act, you must promptly notify us. If we make any payment on your behalf for covered services when others are responsible for the illness or injury, we have the right to be repaid the full cost of benefits provided or paid by us. You are required to cooperate with us in pursuing such recoveries.

You must also notify us of any claims or demands for recoveries and recoveries received. HMSA has a right to restitution or reimbursement from any recovery obtained by you or on your behalf from any third party responsible for your injury or illness.

As outlined herein, in these situations, we may make payments on your behalf for this medical care, subject to the conditions set forth in this provision for us to recover these payments from you or from other parties. Immediately upon making any conditional payment, we shall be subrogated to (stand in the place of) all rights of recovery you have against any person, entity or insurer responsible for causing your injury, illness or condition or against any person, entity or insurer listed as a primary payer above.

In addition, if you receive payment from any person, entity or insurer responsible for causing your injury, illness or condition or you receive payment from any person, entity or insurer listed as a primary payer above, we have the right to recover from, and be reimbursed by you for all conditional payments we have made or will make as a result of that injury, illness or condition.

We will automatically have a lien to the extent of benefits it paid for the treatment of the injury, illness or condition, upon any recovery whether by settlement, judgment or otherwise. The lien may be enforced against any party who possesses funds or proceeds representing the amount of benefits we have paid including, but not limited to, you, your representatives or agents, any person, entity or insurer responsible for causing your injury, illness or condition or any person, entity or insurer listed as a primary payer above. By accepting benefits (whether the payment of such benefits is made to you or made on your behalf to any provider) you agree that if you receive any payment as a result of an injury, illness or condition, you will serve as a constructive trustee over those funds.

By accepting benefits (whether the payment of such benefits is made to you or made on your behalf to any health care provider) from your Medicare Prescription Drug plan, you acknowledge that the plan's recovery rights are a first priority claim and are to be paid to the plan before any other claim for your damages. We shall be entitled to full reimbursement on a first-dollar basis from any payments, even if such payment to the plan will result in a recovery to you which is insufficient to make you whole or to compensate you in part or in whole for the damages you sustained. We are not required to participate in or pay court costs or attorney fees to any attorney hired by you to pursue your damage claims.

We are entitled to full recovery regardless of whether any liability for payment is admitted by any person, entity or insurer responsible for causing your injury, illness or condition or by any person, entity or insurer listed as a primary payer above. We are entitled to full recovery regardless of whether the settlement or judgment received by you identifies the medical benefits the plan provided or purports to allocate any portion of such settlement or judgment to payment of expenses other than medical expenses. We are entitled to recover from any and all settlements or judgments, even those designated as for pain and suffering, non-economic damages and/or general damages only.

You, and your legal representatives, shall fully cooperate with our efforts to recover the benefits that we paid. It is your duty to notify us within 30 days of the date when notice is given to any party, including an insurance company or attorney, of your intention to pursue or investigate a claim to recover damages or obtain compensation due to your injury, illness or condition. You and your agents or representatives shall provide all information requested by us or our representatives. You shall do nothing to prejudice our subrogation or recovery interest or to prejudice our ability to enforce the terms of this provision. This includes, but is not limited to, refraining from making any settlement or recovery that attempts to reduce or exclude the full cost of all benefits provided by the plan.

Failure to provide requested information or failure to assist us in pursuit of its subrogation or recovery rights may result in you being personally responsible for reimbursing us for benefits paid relating to the injury, illness or condition as well as for our reasonable attorney fees and costs incurred in obtaining reimbursement from you. For more information, see 42 U.S.C. § 1395y(b)(2)(A)(ii) and the Medicare statutes.

SECTION 8 Notice about Reporting Fraud, Waste, and Abuse

HMSA is committed to identifying and preventing fraud, waste and abuse under Medicare. You can assist us by reporting any potential cases of health care fraud to us. If you decide any suspicious activity, such as falsified claims, unnecessary services, or misuse of your Medicare ID, please report it immediately. Please review your Explanation of Benefits (EOB) statements for any discrepancies, such as services or supplies you did not receive. If you notice any suspicious activity, please report it immediately. You can report Fraud, Waste, and Abuse confidentially by calling our hotline at (808) 948-5166 or toll-free at 1-888-398-6445. Your vigilance helps protect your benefits and maintain the integrity of our healthcare system.

CHAPTER 10:

Definitions

Appeal – An appeal is something you do if you disagree with our decision to deny a request for coverage of prescription drugs or payment for drugs you already got.

Biological Product – A prescription drug that is made from natural and living sources like animal cells, plant cells, bacteria, or yeast. Biological products are more complex than other drugs and can't be copied exactly, so alternative forms are called biosimilars. (go to "**Original Biological Product**" and "**Biosimilar**").

Biosimilar – A biological product very similar, but not identical, to the original biological product. Biosimilars are as safe and effective as the original biological product. Some biosimilars may be substituted for the original biological product at the pharmacy without needing a new prescription (Go to "Interchangeable Biosimilar").

Brand Name Drug – A prescription drug that is manufactured and sold by the pharmaceutical company that originally researched and developed the drug. Brand name drugs have the same active-ingredient formula as the generic version of the drug. However, generic drugs are manufactured and sold by other drug manufacturers and are generally not available until after the patent on the brand name drug has expired.

Catastrophic Coverage Stage – The stage in the Part D Drug Benefit that begins when you (or other qualified parties on your behalf) have spent \$2,100 for Part D covered drugs during the covered year. During this payment stage, you pay nothing for your covered Part D drugs.

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) – The federal agency that administers Medicare.

Chronic-Care Special Needs Plan (C-SNP) – C-SNPs are SNPs that restrict enrollment to MA eligible people who have specific severe and chronic diseases.

Coinsurance – An amount you may be required to pay, expressed as a percentage (for example 20%) as your share of the cost for prescription drugs.

Complaint – The formal name for making a complaint is **filing a grievance**. The complaint process is used *only* for certain types of problems. This includes problems about quality of care, waiting times, and the customer service you get. It also includes complaints if our plan doesn't follow the time periods in the appeal process.

Copayment (or copay) – An amount you may be required to pay as your share of the cost for a prescription drug. A copayment is a set amount (for example \$10), rather than a percentage.

Cost Sharing – Cost sharing refers to amounts that a member has to pay when drugs are gotten. (This is in addition to our plan's monthly premium.) Cost sharing includes any combination of the following 3 types of payments: 1) any deductible amount a plan may impose before drugs are covered; 2) any fixed copayment amount that a plan requires when a specific drug is gotten; or 3) any coinsurance amount, a percentage of the total amount paid for a drug, that a plan requires when a specific drug is gotten.

Cost-Sharing Tier – Every drug on the list of covered drugs is in one of five cost-sharing tiers. In general, the higher the cost-sharing tier, the higher your cost for the drug.

Coverage Determination – A decision about whether a drug prescribed for you is covered by our plan and the amount, if any, you're required to pay for the prescription. In general, if you bring your prescription to a pharmacy and the pharmacy tells you the prescription isn't covered under our plan, that isn't a coverage determination. You need to call or write to our plan to ask for a formal decision about the coverage. Coverage determinations are called **coverage decisions** in this document.

Covered Drugs – The term we use to mean all the prescription drugs covered by our plan.

Creditable Prescription Drug Coverage – Prescription drug coverage (for example, from an employer or union) that is expected to pay, on average, at least as much as Medicare's standard prescription drug coverage. People who have this kind of coverage when they become eligible for Medicare can generally keep that coverage without paying a penalty if they decide to enroll in Medicare drug coverage later.

Customer Relations – A department within our plan responsible for answering your questions about your membership, benefits, grievances, and appeals.

Daily cost-sharing rate – A daily cost-sharing rate may apply when your doctor prescribes less than a full month's supply of certain drugs for you and you're required to pay a copayment. A daily cost-sharing rate is the copayment divided by the number of days in a month's supply. Here is an example: If your copayment for a one-month supply of a drug is \$30, and a one-month's supply in our plan is 30 days, then your daily cost-sharing rate is \$1 per day.

Deductible – The amount you must pay for prescriptions before our plan pays.

Disenroll or **Disenrollment** – The process of ending your membership in our plan.

Dispensing Fee – A fee charged each time a covered drug is dispensed to pay for the cost of filling a prescription, such as the pharmacist's time to prepare and package the prescription.

Dual Eligible Special Needs Plans (D-SNP) – D-SNPs enroll people who are entitled to both Medicare (Title XVIII of the Social Security Act) and medical assistance from a state plan under Medicaid (Title XIX). States cover some Medicare costs, depending on the state and the person's eligibility.

Dually Eligible Individual – A person who is eligible for Medicare and Medicaid coverage.

Emergency – A medical emergency is when you, or any other prudent layperson with an average knowledge of health and medicine, believe that you have medical symptoms that require immediate medical attention to prevent loss of life (and if you're a pregnant woman, loss of an unborn child), loss of a limb, or loss of function of a limb, or loss of or serious impairment to a bodily function. The medical symptoms may be an illness, injury, severe pain, or a medical condition that is quickly getting worse.

Evidence of Coverage (EOC) and Disclosure Information – This document, along with your enrollment form and any other attachments, riders, or other optional coverage selected, which explains your coverage, what we must do, your rights, and what you have to do as a member of our plan.

Exception – A type of coverage decision that, if approved, allows you to get a drug that is not on our formulary (a formulary exception), or get a non-preferred drug at a lower cost-sharing level (a tiering exception). You may also ask for an exception if our plan requires you to try another drug before getting the drug you're asking for, if our plan requires a prior authorization for a drug and you want us to waive the criteria restriction, or if our plan limits the quantity or dosage of the drug you're asking for (a formulary exception).

Extra Help – A Medicare program to help people with limited income and resources pay Medicare prescription drug program costs, such as premiums, deductibles, and coinsurance.

Generic Drug – A prescription drug that's approved by the FDA as having the same active ingredient(s) as the brand name drug. Generally, a generic drug works the same as a brand name drug and usually costs less.

Grievance – A type of complaint you make about our plan, providers, or pharmacies, including a complaint concerning the quality of your care. This doesn't involve coverage or payment disputes.

Income Related Monthly Adjustment Amount (IRMAA) – If your modified adjusted gross income as reported on your IRS tax return from 2 years ago is above a certain amount, you'll pay the standard premium amount and an Income Related Monthly Adjustment Amount, also known as IRMAA. IRMAA is an extra charge added to your premium. Less than 5% of people with Medicare are affected, so most people won't pay a higher premium.

Initial Coverage Stage – This is the stage before your out-of-pocket costs for the year have reached the out-of-pocket threshold amount.

Initial Enrollment Period – When you're first eligible for Medicare, the period of time when you can sign up for Medicare Part A and Part B. If you're eligible for Medicare when you turn 65, your Initial Enrollment Period is the 7-month period that begins 3 months before the month you turn 65, includes the month you turn 65, and ends 3 months after the month you turn 65.

Interchangeable Biosimilar – A biosimilar that may be used as a substitute for an original biosimilar product at the pharmacy without needing a new prescription because it meets additional requirements

related to the potential for automatic substitution. Automatic substitution at the pharmacy is subject to state law.

List of Covered Drugs (formulary or Drug List) – A list of prescription drugs covered by our plan.

Low Income Subsidy (LIS) – Go to Extra Help.

Manufacturer Discount Program – A program under which drug manufacturers pay a portion of our plan's full cost for covered Part D brand name drugs and biologics. Discounts are based on agreements between the federal government and drug manufacturers.

Maximum Fair Price - The price Medicare negotiated for a selected drug.

Medicaid (or Medical Assistance) – A joint federal and state program that helps with medical costs for some people with low incomes and limited resources. State Medicaid programs vary, but most health care costs are covered if you qualify for both Medicare and Medicaid.

Medically Accepted Indication – A use of a drug that is either approved by the FDA or supported by certain references, such as the American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information and the Micromedex DRUGDEX Information system.

Medicare – The federal health insurance program for people 65 years of age or older, some people under age 65 with certain disabilities, and people with End-Stage Renal Disease (generally those with permanent kidney failure who need dialysis or a kidney transplant).

Medicare Advantage (MA) Plan – Sometimes called Medicare Part C. A plan offered by a private company that contracts with Medicare to provide you with all your Medicare Part A and Part B benefits. A Medicare Advantage Plan can be i) an HMO, ii) a PPO, iii) a Private Fee-for-Service (PFFS) plan, or iv) a Medicare Medical Savings Account (MSA) plan. Besides choosing from these types of plans, a Medicare Advantage HMO or PPO plan can also be a Special Needs Plan (SNP). In most cases, Medicare Advantage Plans also offer Medicare Part D (prescription drug coverage). These plans are called Medicare Advantage Plans with Prescription Drug Coverage.

Medicare-Covered Services – Services covered by Medicare Part A and Part B. The term Medicare-Covered Services doesn't include the extra benefits, such as vision, dental, or hearing, that a Medicare Advantage plan may offer.

Medicare Health Plan – A Medicare health plan is offered by a private company that contracts with Medicare to provide Part A and Part B benefits to people with Medicare who enroll in our plan. This term includes all Medicare Advantage Plans, Medicare Cost Plans, Special Needs Plans, Demonstration/Pilot Programs, and Programs of All-inclusive Care for the Elderly (PACE).

Medicare Prescription Drug Coverage (Medicare Part D) – Insurance to help pay for outpatient prescription drugs, vaccines, biologicals, and some supplies not covered by Medicare Part A or Part B.

Medication Therapy Management (MTM) program – A Medicare Part D program for complex health needs provided to people who meet certain requirements or are in a Drug Management Program. MTM services usually include a discussion with a pharmacist or health care provider to review medications.

Medigap (Medicare Supplement Insurance) Policy – Medicare supplement insurance sold by private insurance companies to fill *gaps* in Original Medicare. Medigap policies only work with Original Medicare. (A Medicare Advantage Plan is not a Medigap policy.)

Member (Member of our Plan, or Plan Member) – A person with Medicare who is eligible to get covered services, who has enrolled in our plan and whose enrollment has been confirmed by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS).

Network Pharmacy – A pharmacy that contracts with our plan where members of our plan can get their prescription drug benefits. In most cases, your prescriptions are covered only if they are filled at one of our network pharmacies.

Open Enrollment Period – The time period of October 15 until December 7 of each year when members can change their health or drug plans or switch to Original Medicare.

Original Biological Product – A biological product that has been approved by the FDA and serves as the comparison for manufacturers making a biosimilar version. It is also called a reference product.

Original Medicare (Traditional Medicare or Fee-for-Service Medicare) – Original Medicare is offered by the government, and not a private health plan like Medicare Advantage plans and prescription drug plans. Under Original Medicare, Medicare services are covered by paying doctors, hospitals, and other health care providers payment amounts established by Congress. You can see any doctor, hospital, or other health care provider that accepts Medicare. You must pay the deductible. Medicare pays its share of the Medicare-approved amount, and you pay your share. Original Medicare has 2 parts: Part A (Hospital Insurance) and Part B (Medical Insurance) and is available everywhere in the United States.

Out-of-Network Pharmacy – A pharmacy that doesn't have a contract with our plan to coordinate or provide covered drugs to members of our plan. Most drugs you get from out-of-network pharmacies aren't covered by our plan unless certain conditions apply.

Out-of-Pocket Costs – Go to the definition for cost sharing above. A member's cost-sharing requirement to pay for a portion of drugs gotten is also referred to as the member's out-of-pocket cost requirement.

Out-of-Pocket Threshold - The maximum amount you pay out of pocket for Part D drugs.

Part C - Go to Medicare Advantage (MA) Plan.

Part D – The voluntary Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit Program.

Part D Drugs – Drugs that can be covered under Part D. We may or may not offer all Part D drugs. Certain categories of drugs have been excluded as covered Part D drugs by Congress.

Part D Late Enrollment Penalty – An amount added to your monthly premium for Medicare drug coverage if you go without creditable coverage (coverage that's expected to pay, on average, at least as much as standard Medicare prescription drug coverage) for a continuous period of 63 days or more after you're first eligible to join a Part D plan.

Premium – The periodic payment to Medicare, an insurance company, or a health care plan for health or prescription drug coverage.

Prior Authorization – Approval in advance to get certain drugs based on specific criteria. Covered drugs that need prior authorization are marked in the formulary and our criteria are posted on our website.

Quality Improvement Organization (QIO) – A group of practicing doctors and other health care experts paid by the federal government to check and improve the care given to Medicare patients.

Quantity Limits – A management tool that is designed to limit the use of a drug for quality, safety, or utilization reasons. Limits may be on the amount of the drug that we cover per prescription or for a defined period of time.

"Real-Time Benefit Tool" – A portal or computer application in which enrollees can look up complete, accurate, timely, clinically appropriate, enrollee-specific formulary and benefit information. This includes cost-sharing amounts, alternative formulary medications that may be used for the same health condition as a given drug, and coverage restrictions (Prior Authorization, Step Therapy, Quantity Limits) that apply to alternative medications.

Selected Drug - A drug covered under Part D for which Medicare negotiated a Maximum Fair Price.

Service Area – A geographic area where you must live to join a particular prescription drug plan. Our plan may disenroll you if you permanently move out of our plan's service area.

Special Enrollment Period – A set time when members can change their health or drug plans or return to Original Medicare. Situations in which you may be eligible for a Special Enrollment Period include: if you move outside the service area, if you are getting Extra Help with your prescription drug costs, if you move into a nursing home, or if we violate our contract with you.

Step Therapy – A utilization tool that requires you to first try another drug to treat your medical condition before we'll cover the drug your physician may have initially prescribed.

Supplemental Security Income (SSI) – A monthly benefit paid by Social Security to people with limited income and resources who are disabled, blind, or age 65 and older. SSI benefits aren't the same as Social Security benefits.

HMSA Medicare Postal Prescription Drug Plan Customer Relations

Method	Customer Relations – Contact Information		
Call	From Oahu: (808) 948-6499		
	From the Neighbor Islands and U.S. Mainland: 1-800-776-4672		
	Calls to these numbers are free. These numbers are available 8:00 am to 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday.		
	Customer Relations 1-800-776-4672 (TTY users call 711) also has free language interpreter services available for non-English speakers.		
TTY	711 Calls to this number are free. This number is available 8:00 am to		
	5:00 pm, Monday through Friday.		
Write	HMSA		
	P.O. Box 860		
	Honolulu, HI 96808-0860		
Website	https://www.hmsa.com/employer/postal/health-plans-medicare		

Hawaii SHIP

Hawaii SHIP is a state program that gets money from the federal government to give free local health insurance counseling to people with Medicare.

Method	Contact Information
Call	From Oahu: (808) 586-7299 From the Neighbor Islands: 1-888-875-9229 Calls to these numbers are free.
ТТҮ	1-866-810-4379 This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties with hearing or speaking. Calls to this number are free.
Write	Hawaii SHIP Executive Office on Aging Hawaii State Department of Health No. 1 Capitol District 250 South Hotel St. Suite 406 Honolulu, HI 96813-2831
Website	www.hawaiiship.org

PRA Disclosure Statement According to the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB control number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is 0938-1051. If you have comments or suggestions for improving this form, write to: CMS, 7500 Security Boulevard, Attn: PRA Reports Clearance Officer, Mail Stop C4-26-05, Baltimore, Maryland 21244-1850.

Discrimination is against the law

HMSA complies with applicable federal civil rights laws and does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex (consistent with the scope of sex discrimination described at 45 CFR § 92.101(a)(2)). HMSA does not exclude people or treat them less favorably because of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex.

Services HMSA provides

HMSA offers the following services to support people with disabilities and those whose primary language is not English. There is no cost to you.

- Qualified sign language interpreters are available for people who are deaf or hard of hearing.
- Large print, audio, braille, or other electronic formats of written information is available for people who are blind or have low vision.
- Language assistance services are available for those who have trouble with speaking or reading in English. This includes:
 - Qualified interpreters.
 - Information written in other languages.

If you need modifications, appropriate auxiliary aids and services, or language assistance services, please call 1 (800) 776-4672. TTY users, call 711.

How to file a grievance or complaint

If you believe HMSA has failed to provide these services or discriminated in another way on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex, you can file a grievance with:

• Phone: 1 (800) 462-2085

• TTY: 711

• Email: appeals@hmsa.com

• Fax: (808) 952-7546

• Mail: HMSA Member Advocacy and Appeals

P.O. Box 1958

Honolulu, HI 96805-1958

You can also file a civil rights complaint with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights, electronically through the Office for Civil Rights Complaint Portal, available at https://ocrportal.hhs.gov/ocr/portal/lobby.jsf, or by mail or phone:

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services

200 Independence Avenue, SW

Room 509F, HHH Building

Washington, D.C. 20201

1 (800) 368-1019, 1 (800) 537-7697 (TDD)

Complaint forms are available at https://www.hhs.gov/ocr/office/file/index.html.

This notice is available at HMSA's website: https://hmsa.com/non-discrimination-notice/.

(continued on next page)



Commercial/ACA/Medicare H3832_1020_1276050_L3G4AH716_26_C S3994_1020_1276050_L3G4AH717_26_C H8481_1020_1276050_L3G4AH718_26_C ATTENTION: If you don't speak English, language assistance services are available to you at no cost. Auxiliary aids and services are also available to give you information in accessible formats at no cost. QUEST members, call 1 (800) 440-0640 toll-free, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, or speak to your provider. Medicare Advantage and commercial plan members, call 1 (800) 776-4672 or TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

'Ōlelo Hawai'i

NĀ MEA: Inā 'a'ole 'oe 'ōlelo Pelekania, loa'a nā lawelawe kōkua 'ōlelo iā 'oe me ka uku 'ole. Loa'a nā kōkua kōkua a me nā lawelawe no ka hā'awi 'ana iā 'oe i ka 'ike ma nā 'ano like 'ole me ka uku 'ole. Nā lālā QUEST, e kelepona iā 1 (800) 440-0640 me ka uku 'ole, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, a i 'ole e kama'ilio me kāu mea ho'olako. 'O nā lālā Medicare Advantage a me nā lālā ho'olālā kalepa, e kelepona iā 1 (800) 776-4672 a i 'ole TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

Bisaya

PAHÍBALO: Kung dili English ang imong pinulongan, magamit nimo ang mga serbisyo sa tabang sa pinulongan nga walay bayad. Ang mga auxiliary nga tabang ug serbisyo anaa sab aron mohatag og impormasyon kanimo sa daling ma-access nga mga format nga walay bayad. Mga membro sa QUEST, tawag sa 1 (800) 440-0640 toll-free, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, o pakig-istorya sa imong provider. Mga membro sa Medicare Advantage ug commercial plan, tawag sa 1 (800) 776-4672 o TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

繁體中文

請注意:如果你不諳英文,我們將為您提供免費的語言協助服務。輔助支援和服務也能免費以無障礙的方式為您提供資訊。QUEST 會員請致電免費熱線 1 (800) 440-0640、聽障熱線 (TTY) 1 (877) 447-5990或與您的服務提供者聯絡。Medicare Advantage 及商業計劃會員請致電 1 (800) 776-4672 或聽障/語障熱線 (TDD/TTY) 1 (877) 447-5990。

简体中文

注意:如果您不会说英语,我们可以免费为您提供语言协助服务。同时,我们还配备辅助工具和相关服务,免费为您提供无障碍格式的信息。QUEST会员请拨打免费电话 1 (800) 440-0640,TTY 1 (877) 447-5990,或咨询您的医疗服务提供者。Medicare Advantage 和商业计划会员请致电1 (800) 776-4672 或 TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990。

Ilokano

BASAEN: No saanka nga agsasao iti Ingles, mabalinmo a magun-odan ti libre a serbisio a tulong iti lengguahe. Adda met dagiti kanayonan a tulong ken serbisio a makaited kenka iti libre nga impormasion iti nalaka a maawatan a pormat. Dagiti miembro ti QUEST, tawaganyo ti 1 (800) 440-0640 a libre iti toll, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, wenno makisaritaka iti provider-yo. Dagiti miembro ti Medicare Advantage ken plano a pang-komersio, tawaganyo ti 1 (800) 776-4672 wenno TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

日本語

注意:英語を話されない方には、無料で言語支援サービスをご利用いただけます。また、情報をアクセシブルな形式で提供するための補助ツールやサービスも無料でご利用いただけます。QUESTプログラムの加入者の方は、フリーダイヤル1(800)440-0640までお電話ください。TTYをご利用の場合は1(877)447-5990までお電話いただくか、担当医療機関にご相談ください。Medicare Advantageプランおよび民間保険プランの加入者の方は、1(800)776-4672までお電話いただくか、TDD/TTYをご利用の場合は1(877)447-5990までお電話ください。

한국어

주의: 영어를 사용하지 않는 경우, 무료로 언어 지원 서비스를 이용할 수 있습니다. 무료로 접근 가능한 형식으로 정보를 받기 위해 보조 지원 및 서비스 역시 이용할 수 있습니다. QUEST 가입자는 수신자 부담 전화 1 (800) 440-0640, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990 번으로 전화하거나 서비스 제공자와 상의하십시오. Medicare Advantage 및 민간 플랜 가입자는 1 (800) 776-4672 또는 TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990 번으로 전화하십시오.

ພາສາລາວ

ເຊີນຊາບ: ຖ້າທ່ານບໍ່ເວົ້າພາສາອັງກິດແມ່ນມີບໍລິການ ຊ່ວຍເຫຼືອດ້ານພາສາໂດຍບໍ່ມີຄ່າໃຊ້ຈ່າຍພ້ອມໃຫ້ທ່ານ. ນອກຈາກນັ້ນກໍຍັງມີການຊ່ວຍເຫຼືອ ແລະ ການບໍລິການ ເສີມເພື່ອໃຫ້ຂໍ້ມູນແກ່ທ່ານໃນຮູບແບບທີ່ ເຂົ້າເຖິງໄດ້ໂດຍ ບໍ່ມີຄ່າໃຊ້ຈ່າຍ. ສະມາຊິກ QUEST ແມ່ນໂທບໍ່ເສຍຄ່າໄດ້ທີ່ ເບີ 1 (800) 440-0640, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990 ຫຼື ປຶກສາກັບຜູ້ໃຫ້ບໍລິການຂອງທ່ານ. ສະມາຊິກແຜນ ປະກັນ Medicare Advantage ແລະ ຊັ້ນທຸລະກິດ, ໂທ 1 (800) 776-4672 ຫຼື TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

Kajin Majol

KŌJELLA: Ñe kwōjab jelā kenono kajin Belle, ewōr jibañ in ukok ñan kwe im ejellok wonnen. Ewōr kein roñjak im jibañ ko jet ñan wāween ko kwōmaron ebōk melele im ejellok wonnen. Armej ro rej kōjrbal QUEST, kall e 1 (800) 440-0640 ejellok wonnen, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, ñe ejab kenono ibben taktō eo am. Medicare Advantage im ro rej kōjerbal injuran ko rej make wia, kall e 1 (800) 776-4672 ñe ejab TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

Lokaiahn Pohnpei

Kohdo: Ma ke mwahu en kaiahn Pohnpei, me mwengei en kaiahn Pohnpei. Me mwengei en kaiahn Pohnpei, me mwengei en kaiahn Pohnpei. QUEST mwengei, kohdo mwengei 1 (800) 440-0640, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, me mwengei en kaiahn Pohnpei. Medicare Advantage me mwengei en kaiahn Pohnpei, kohdo mwengei 1 (800) 776-4672 me TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

Gagana Sāmoa

FAASILASILAGA: Afai e te lē tautala le faa-lgilisi, o loo avanoa mo oe e aunoa ma se totogi auaunaga fesoasoani i le gagana. O loo maua fo'i fesoasoani faaopo'opo ma auaunaga e tuuina atu ai iā te oe faamatalaga i auala eseese lea e maua e aunoa ma se totogi. Sui auai o le QUEST, valaau aunoa ma se totogi i le 1 (800) 440-0640, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, pe talanoa i lē e saunia lau tausiga. Sui auai o le Medicare Advantage ma sui auai o peleni inisiua tumaoti, valaau i le 1 (800) 776-4672 po o le TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

Español

ATENCIÓN: Si no habla inglés, tiene a su disposición servicios gratuitos de asistencia con el idioma. También están disponibles ayuda y servicios auxiliares para brindarle información en formatos accesibles sin costo alguno. Los miembros de QUEST deben llamar al número gratuito 1 (800) 440-0640, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990 o hablar con su proveedor. Los miembros de Medicare Advantage y de planes comerciales deben llamar al 1 (800) 776-4672 o TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

Tagalog

PAUNAWA: Kung hindi ka nakapagsasalita ng Ingles, mayroon kang makukuhang mga serbisyo sa tulong sa wika nang libre. Mayroon ding mga auxiliary na tulong at serbisyo para bigyan ka ng impormasyon sa mga naa-access na format nang libre. Sa mga miyembro ng QUEST, tumawag sa 1 (800) 440-0640 nang toll-free, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, o makipag-usap sa iyong provider. Sa mga miyembro ng Medicare Advantage at commercial plan, tumawag sa 1 (800) 776-4672 o TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

ไทย

โปรดให้ความสนใจ: หากท่านไม่พูดภาษาอังกฤษ เรามี บริการให้ความช่วยเหลือทางภาษาแก่ท่านโดยไม่มีค่าใช้ จ่าย และยังมีความช่วยเหลือและบริการเสริมเพื่อให้ข้อมูลแก่ ท่านในรูปแบบที่เข้าถึงได้โดยไม่มีค่าใช้จ่าย สำหรับสมาชิก QUEST โปรดโทรไปที่หมายเลขโทรฟรีที่หมายเลข 1 (800) 440-0640, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990 หรือพูดคุยกับ ผู้ให้บริการของคุณ สำหรับสมาชิก Medicare Advantage และแผนเชิงพาณิชย์ โปรดโทรไปที่หมายเลข 1 (800) 776-4672 หรือ TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990

Tonga

FAKATOKANGA: Kapau óku íkai keke lea Faka-Pilitania, óku í ai e tokotaha fakatonulea óku í ai ke tokonií koe íkai ha totongi. Óku í ai mo e kulupu tokoni ken au óatu e ngaahi fakamatala mo e tokoni íkai ha totongi. Kau memipa QUEST, ta ki he 1 (800) 440-0640 taé totongi, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, pe talanoa ki hoó kautaha. Ko kinautolu óku Medicare Advantage mo e palani fakakomesiale, ta ki he 1 (800) 776-4672 or TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

Foosun Chuuk

ESINESIN: Ika kese sine Fosun Merika, mei wor aninisin fosun fonu ese kamo mi kawor ngonuk. Mei pwan wor pisekin aninis mi kawor an epwe esinei ngonuk porous non och wewe ika nikinik epwe mecheres me weweoch ngonuk ese kamo. Chon apach non QUEST, kekeri 1 (800) 440-0640 namba ese kamo, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, ika fos ngeni noumw ewe chon awora aninis. Medicare Advantage ika chon apach non ekoch otot, kekeri 1 (800) 776-4672 ika TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

Tiếng Việt

CHÚ Ý: Nếu quý vị không nói được tiếng Anh, chúng tôi có các dịch vụ hỗ trợ ngôn ngữ miễn phí dành cho quý vị. Các phương tiện và dịch vụ hỗ trợ cũng có sẵn để cung cấp cho quý vị thông tin ở các định dạng dễ tiếp cận mà không mất phí. Hội viên QUEST, xin gọi số miễn cước 1 (800) 440-0640, TTY 1 (877) 447-5990, hoặc nói chuyện với nhà cung cấp dịch vụ của quý vị. Hội viên Medicare Advantage và chương trình thương mại, xin gọi số 1 (800) 776-4672 hoặc TDD/TTY 1 (877) 447-5990.

HMSA Postal Service Plan Customer Relations

Service Flan Customer Relations
(808) 948-6499 or 1 (800) 776-4672 Monday-Friday, 8 a.m.–5 p.m.
Calls to these numbers are free. Customer Relations also has free language interpreter services available for non-English speakers.
711. This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties with hearing or speaking. Calls to this number are free.
(808) 948-6433
HMSA Postal Service Plan Customer Relations P.O. Box 860 Honolulu, HI 96808-0860
hmsa.com/postal
Hours of operation may change. Please go to hmsa.com/contact before your visit.
HMSA Centers with extended evening and weekend hours
Honolulu, Oahu 818 Keeaumoku St. Monday–Friday, 8 a.m.–5 p.m. Saturday, 9 a.m.–2 p.m.
Pearl City, Oahu Pearl City Gateway, 1132 Kuala St., Suite 400 Monday–Friday, 9 a.m.–6 p.m. Saturday, 9 a.m.–2 p.m.
Hilo, Hawaii Island Waiakea Center, 303A E. Makaala St. Monday–Friday, 9 a.m.–6 p.m. Saturday, 9 a.m.–2 p.m.
Kahului, Maui Puunene Shopping Center, 70 Hookele St. Monday–Friday, 8 a.m.–5 p.m. Saturday, 9 a.m.–1 p.m.
Lihue, Kauai Kuhio Medical Center, 3-3295 Kuhio Highway, Suite 202 Monday–Friday, 8 a.m.–4 p.m.

Hawaii SHIP

Hawaii SHIP is a state program that gets money from the federal government to give free local health insurance counseling to people with Medicare.

insurance cour	insurance counseling to people with Medicare.		
CALL	(808) 586-7299 or 1 (888) 875-9229 Monday–Sunday. This is a prerecorded helpline. Calls will be returned within five business days.		
TTY	1 (866) 810-4379. This number requires special telephone equipment and is only for people who have difficulties with hearing or speaking.		
WRITE	Hawaii SHIP Executive Office on Aging Hawaii State Department of Health No. 1 Capitol District 250 S. Hotel St., Suite 406 Honolulu, HI 96813-2831		
WEBSITE	hawaiiship.org		

PRA Disclosure Statement According to the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB control number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is 0938-1051. If you have comments or suggestions for improving this form, please write to: CMS, 7500 Security Boulevard, Attn: PRA Reports Clearance Officer, Mail Stop C4-26-05, Baltimore, Maryland 21244-1850.